LCD Projector

MP-WU8801W/MP-WU8801B MP-WU8701W/MP-WU8701B

User's Manual (detailed) Network Guide

Thank you for purchasing this product.

This manual is intended to explain only the network function. For proper use of this product, please refer to this manual and the other manuals for this product.

 \triangle **WARNING** \triangleright Before using this product, be sure to read all manuals for this product. After reading them, store them in a safe place for future reference.

Features

This projector has the network function that brings you the following main features.

- ✓ Web Control : allows you to monitor and control the projector through a network from a computer, smartphone and tablet device. (□35)
- ✓ Network Presentation : allows the projector to project computer, images transmitted through a network. (□77)
- ✓ My Image : allows the projector to store up to four still images and project them. (□81)
- ✓ Messenger : allows the projector to display text sent from a computer through a network.
 (□82)
- ✓ Network Bridge : allows you to control an external device through the projector from a computer. (^Ω85)

NOTE • The information in this manual is subject to change without notice.

• The illustrations in this manual are for illustrative purposes. They may differ slightly from your projector.

• The manufacturer assumes no responsibility for any errors that may appear in this manual.

• The reproduction, transfer or copy of all or any part of this document is not permitted without express written consent.

Contents

Contente	
Caution	5
1. Network Function	6
1.1 Web Control	6
1.2 Network Presentation	7
1.3 My Image Function	
1 4 Messenger Function	9
1.5 Network Bridge Function	10
1.6 Other Functions	
1.6.1 E-mail Alerts	
1 6 2 Projector Management using SNMP	11
1.6.3 Event Scheduling	11
1.6.4 Command Control via the Network	11
2 Connection to the network	12
2.1 Connection via wireless I AN	13
2.1.1 Connection in Simple Access Point Mode	
2 1 2 Connection in Infrastructure Mode	
2.2 Connection via wired LAN	18
2.3 Applications	20
2.4 NETWORK Menu	
2 Web Control	21 95
2.4 Decis ster Web Control	
3.1.1 Login	
3.1.2 Network Settings	
3 1 3 1 Common Setup	41
3.1.3.2 Wireless Setup	
3.1.3.3 Wired Setup	
3.1.3.4 Other Setup	47
3.1.4 Port Settings	
3.1.5 Mail Settings	50
3.1.6 Alert Settings	
3.1.7 Schedule Settings	
3.1.7.1 Scnedule Management	
3.1.7.2 Flogram Edit	
3 1 7 4 Program Copy	

3.1.8 Date/Time Settings	
3.1.9 Security Settings	
3.1.9.1 User Account	59
3.1.9.2 Network Control	
3.1.9.3 Network Presentation	
3.1.9.4 SNMP	
3.1.10 Projector Control	
3.1.11 Remote Control	
3.1.12 FIDJECIDI Status	
3.1.13 Connection rest	
3.2 Crestron e-Control [®]	
3.2.1 Main window	
3 2 2 Tools window	
3.2.3 Info window	
3.2.4 Help Desk window	
3.2.5 Emergency Alert	
4. Network Presentation	
4.1 Outline	
4.2 Display Mode	
4.2.1 Single PC mode	
4.2.2 Multi PC mode	
4.3 Multi Projector Mode .	
4.4 Moderator Control Mode	
4.5 Port Number	80
5 My Image Function	81
6 Massangar Eurotian	82
	02
6.2 Display Style	
7. Network Bridge Function	85
7.1 Connecting devices	85
7.2 Communication setup	86
7.3 Communication port	
7.4 Transmission method	
7.4.1 HALF-DUPLEX	
7.4.2 FULL-DUPLEX	

8 Other Functions	89
8.1 E-mail Alerts	. 89
8.2 Projector Management using SNMP	. 92
8.3 Event Scheduling	. 94
8.4 Command Control via the Network	. 98
8.5 Crestron Connected [®]	103
9. Troubleshooting	104
10. Warranty and after-sales service	113

Caution

- Be sure to confirm that the projector has been installed and connected safely even if it is turned on automatically.
- If you connect the projector to an existing network, consult a network administrator before setting server addresses.
- Attaching an optional wireless adapter to the projector enables wireless connection. Follow the cautions below when you use the wireless adapter.

[Restriction on plugging and unplugging the wireless adapter (option)] Before you insert or pull out the wireless adapter from the projector, turn off the power of the projector and pull out the power cord's plug from the outlet. Do not touch the wireless adapter that is connected to the projector while the projector is receiving AC power. Do not use any extension cable or device when connecting the adapter to the projector.

[Security precautions when using wireless LAN (option)]

It is recommended that security settings, such as SSID and ENCRYPTION, are specified when using wireless LAN communication. If the security settings are not specified, the contents may be intercepted or it may cause unauthorized access to the system. For details on wireless LAN security settings, refer to **3.1 Projector Web Control**. Although the projector has security functions, they do not always guarantee prevention of the risks mentioned above.

 \triangle **CAUTION** > You do not need a radio license to use the adapter, but you should be aware of the following:

• DO NOT USE NEAR THE FOLLOWING!

- Microwave ovens
- Industrial, scientific or medical devices
- Designated low power radio stations
- Premises radio stations
- Using this projector near the above may cause radio interference, which would result in a decrease in transmission speed or interruption, and even lead to malfunctioning of devices such as pacemakers.
- Depending on the location where this projector is used, radio wave interference may occur, which may result in a decrease in transmission speed or interruption in communication. In particular, please be aware that using the wireless adapter at locations where there is reinforced steel, other types of metals or concrete is likely to cause radio wave interference.
- Available Channels

This projector uses the 5 GHz and 2.4 GHz radio frequency band, but depending on the country or region you are in, the channels that you can use might be limited. Please consult your dealer for information on the usable channels.

- Bringing this projector out of the country or region you reside in and using it there could lead to a violation of the radio laws of that country or region.
- The W52 is for indoor use only. Outdoor use is prohibited.

1. Network Function

This chapter describes the outline of network function.

1.1 Web Control

Connecting the projector and the computer via the network, remote control and status monitoring of the projector can be performed by Web browser. Two types of interface, "Projector Web Control" and "Crestron e-Control[®]" are available for this projector. (**135**)

₽	Projector Web Control O 💿	Logout Tools	Info Contact IT Help
		maxell	
Network Information			
Common Information		Power Vol - Mute Vol +	
			Interlace 2.7.2.7
Projector Name	PRJ_XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	Sources List	
		Computer In	Menu
Wireless Information			
Wireless Network	ON	HDMIT	
Mode	Simple Access Point	HDMI 2	Enter
DHCP		DisplayPort	
IP Address	192.168.10.1	HDBaseT	
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Reset
Default Gateway		/1	
DNS Server		Freeze Contrast Brightness Colo	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
MAC Address	30:30:30:30:30:30:		
SSID	SimpleAccessPoint	connected	Expansion Options
SSID Broadcast	ON		
Encryption	OFF	Crestron e-Control [®]	
Wireless Freq.	2.4 GHz		
Bandwidth	20 MHZ		
Speed			
Wired Information			
DHCP	ON		
IP Address	192.168.1.10		
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0		
Default Gateway	0.0.0		
DNS Server	0.0.0.0		
MAC Address	200000000000000000000000000000000000000		
Dre	ia atan Miah Cantral		
Pro	ector web Control		

1.2 Network Presentation

The projector can display or play back the computer screen images and audio data that are transmitted through the network.

To use Network Presentation, an exclusive application, "LiveViewer" is required. The following application is required to use Network Presentation.

OS	Application
Windows®	LiveViewer
iOS(iPhone/iPad)	Projector Quick Connection
Android [™]	Projector Quick Connection



1.3 My Image Function

The projector can display still images transferred via the network.

It is possible to allocate up to 4 image files.

MY IMAGE transmission requires an exclusive application for your computer. Use the application to transfer the image data.



1.4 Messenger Function

The projector can display text data transferred via the network on the screen and play back audio data inside the projector.

Up to 12 text data can be stored.



1.5 Network Bridge Function

This projector is equipped with the NETWORK BRIDGE function to perform mutual conversion of a network protocol and a serial interface.

By making use of the NETWORK BRIDGE function, a computer connected to the projector via wireless or wired LAN is able to control an external device via RS-232C communication using the projector as a network device.



1.6 Other Functions

1.6.1 E-mail Alerts

The projector can automatically send an alert message to the specified e-mail addresses when the projector detects a certain condition requiring maintenance or detected an error. (**1989**)

1.6.2 Projector Management using SNMP

The SNMP (Simple Network Management Protocol) enables to manage the projector information, which is a failure or warning status, from the computer on the network. The SNMP management software will be required on the computer to use this function. (

1.6.3 Event Scheduling

The scheduling function enables to setup scheduled events including power on / power off. It enables to be "self-management" projector. The schedule can be set in Projector Web Control or OPTION-SCHEDULE menu in the projector. (

1.6.4 Command Control via the Network

You can configure and control the projector via the network using RS-232C commands. (

2. Connection to the network

The connection method of wireless LAN and wired LAN is as follows.

Wireless LAN (USB-WL-5G)

Item	Description
Standard	IEEE802.11a/b/g/n/ac
Channel ^{⁺1}	2.4 GHz : 1~11ch 5 GHz : 36/40/44/48ch (W52) 149/153/157/161/165ch (W58)
Encryption*2	WPA2-PSK(AES/TKIP), WPA-PSK(AES/TKIP), WEP(64/128bit)
Bandwidth	2.4 GHz : 20/40MHz 5 GHz : 20/40/80MHz

*1: Available channels may vary according to area.

***2:** WEP is only for INFRASTRUCTURE mode.

Wired LAN

Item	Description
Standard	100BASE-TX / 10BASE-T
Port	RJ-45

NOTE • The network function is not available when STANDBY MODE is set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING and the projector is in standby mode. Connect the projector to the network after setting STANDBY MODE to QUICK START or NORMAL. (

• Depending on the type of wireless network device and computer you are using, the projector may not be able to communicate properly with your computer, even if the computer is equipped with a built-in wireless LAN function. To eliminate communication problems, use a Wi-Fi[®] certified wireless network device.

• Connect the optional wireless adapter (USB-WL-5G) to the **WIRELESS** port of the projector when using the wireless LAN. (**Q16** in the Operating Guide)

2.1 Connection via wireless LAN

Wireless LAN has two types of connection, Simple Access Point and Infrastructure.



Fig. 2.2.a Without an access point communication (Simple Access Point)



Fig. 2.2.b With an access point communication (Infrastructure)

* Simple Access Point is a mode which connects to computers directly. This projector can assign IP addresses to up to 10 devices.

* Infrastructure is one of the wireless LAN communication methods with having an access point to communicate. If communicating with existing network, consult with your network administrator.

NOTE

• If using a wireless network function, please make sure that NETWORK - WIRELESS NETWORK setting is ON.

• Network settings can also be changed in Network Settings of Projector Web Control.

• Wireless LAN initial settings for the projector are as follows.

Mode: Simple Access Point IP address: 192.168.10.1 Subnet Mask: 255.255.255.0 SSID: SimpleAccessPoint SSID Broadcast: ON Encryption: OFF Wireless Freq.: 2.4 GHz Channel: 11

• The same network address cannot be used for both wireless LAN and wired LAN.

• Communication speed of the projector may be deteriorated in Simple Access Point mode depending on the number of connected devices.

2.1.1 Connection in Simple Access Point Mode

Set the following when connecting the projector and the computer in Simple Access Point mode.

Projector setting

- 1) Turn on the projector.
- Press the MENU button on the remote control or the control panel of the projector. The MENU you last used will appear.

Use the cursor button to select the following. EASY MENU > ADVANCED MENU > NETWORK > NETWORK SETUP > WIRELESS SETUP

- 3) Set the following items in WIRELESS SETUP.
 - MODE: SIMPLE ACCESS POINT
 - IP ADDRESS
 - SSID
 - SSID BROADCAST
 - ENCRYPTION

Select APPLY, then press the ENTER button to reflect the settings.

About network settings

- · The fourth octet of the projector's IP address is fixed to 1.
- · Subnet mask of the projector is fixed to 255.255.255.0.

Computer setting

- 1) The DHCP server function of the projector is always enabled. Enable the DHCP setting of the computer.
- Select SSID set for the projector by following the procedure of wireless connection of the computer. Enter encryption key by following the computer's instruction if it is encrypted.

NOTE • As for the procedure of setting network and wireless connection for the computer, refer to the manual of the computer or wireless LAN device.

• Up to 10 devices can be connected to the projector in Simple Access Point mode.

ADVANCED MENU		: SELECT
PICTURE MAGE MAGE NPUT SETUP JAUDIO SCREEN OPTION METVORK SECURITY E EASY MENU EXIT	NETWORK INFORMATIC WIRELESS NETWORK METWORK SETUP MY IMAGE MY IMAGE EXTERNAL CONTROL OTHER OPERATION	N ON
	COMPUTER IN 19	20 × 1200 @60Hz
A 10000 000 0000 00		100

MODE	SIMPLE ACCESS POINT	
🍫 DHCP		
IP ADDRESS	192. 168. 10. 1	
DEFAULT GATEVAY		
SSID	SimpleAccessPoint	
55 SSID BROADCAST		
ENCRYPTION	OFF	

2.1.2 Connection in Infrastructure Mode

Set the following when connecting the projector and the computer in Infrastructure mode.

Projector setting

- 1) Turn on the projector.
- 2) Press the MENU button on the remote control or the control panel of the projector.

The MENU you last used will appear.

Use the cursor button to select the following.

EASY MENU > ADVANCED MENU > NETWORK > NETWORK SETUP > WIRELESS SETUP

3) Set the following items in WIRELESS SETUP.

- MODE: INFRASTRUCTURE
- DHCP
- IP ADDRESS
- SUBNET MASK
- DEFAULT GATEWAY
- DNS SERVER
- SSID
- ENCRYPTION

As for setting an IP address, refer to About IP address. (119)

Select APPLY, then press the ENTER button to reflect the settings.



Connection in Infrastructure Mode (continued)

SSID SCAN LIST function

The connection can be set up by selecting from SSID SCAN LIST without setting SSID and ENCRYPTION in WIRELESS SETUP. The procedure of connecting by SSID SCAN LIST is as follows.

1) Select SSID SCAN LIST in WIRELESS SETUP on NETWORK - NETWORK SETUP.

The list of SSID in wireless network is displayed.

- 2) Select SSID in wireless network that you want to connect in SSID SCAN LIST. The display to enter the encryption key appears if it is encrypted. Enter the encryption key by using software keyboard.
- 3) The icon indicating connected (D) is displayed in SSID SCAN LIST screen when the connection is complete.

NOTE

• Transmission speed may be slow depending on the settings of an access point.

• If the projector and the computer exist in the same network (i.e., same network address), you can leave the default gateway field blank.

• When the projector and the computer exist in different networks, the default gateway must be set. Consult with the network administrator in detail.

• Set wireless LAN for the projector by following the instructions of your network administrator when connecting to the existing network.

• Open System Authentication is used for WEP encryption, and Shared Key Authentication is not supported. The authentication with an access point succeeds and it is regarded that the connection is established normally even when entering illegal encryption key due to Open System Authentication, but data cannot actually be transmitted.

• IP ADDRESS, SUBNET MASK, and DEFAULT GATEWAY should be set in advance when DHCP is set to OFF.

• When DNS SERVER at DHCP OFF is set to other than "0.0.0.0", this projector uses user setting at DHCP OFF as DNS server address even if DHCP is set to ON and the projector can automatically obtain DNS SERVER setting from DHCP server.

2.2 Connection via wired LAN

The connection via wired LAN is available. Set wired LAN for the projector by following the instructions of your network administrator when connecting to the existing network.



Connection setup of wired LAN

- 1) Connect the projector to the computer via a hub with a LAN cable (CAT-5e or higher).
- 2) Press the MENU button on the remote control or the control panel of the projector. The MENU you last used will appear. Use the cursor button to select the following. EASY MENU > ADVANCED MENU > NETWORK
 > NETWORK SETUP > WIRED SETUP
- 3) Set the following items in WIRED SETUP.
 - · DHCP
 - · IP ADDRESS
 - · SUBNET MASK
 - · DEFAULT GATEWAY
 - · DNS SERVER

As for setting an IP address, refer to About IP address. (**119**) Select APPLY, then press the **ENTER** button to reflect the settings.





[About IP address]
Setting manually
The Network address portion of the IP address setting on your computer must be the same as the setting on the projector. Also, the entire IP address on the computer must not overlap with that of the other devices on the same network, including the projector.

The projector's settings are as follows. IP address: 192.168.1.254 Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 (Network address: 192.168.1 in this case) Therefore, specify the computer's IP address as follows. IP address: 192.168.1.xxx (xxx shows decimal number.) Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 (Network address: 192.168.1 in this case)

For example Select from 1 to 254 for "xxx" not duplicating with any other equipments. In this case, since the IP address of the projector is "192.168.1.254", specify a setting between 1 to 253 for the computer.

Setting automatically

When a DHCP server exists in the connected network, it assigns an IP address to the projector and the computer automatically. If DHCP server is not available, set IP ADDRESS, SUBNET MASK, DEFAULT GATEWAY and DNS SERVER.

NOTE

• Although **HDBaseT** and **LAN** port can be used for wired LAN, they cannot be used simultaneously. Connect LAN cable to the port set in WIRED NETWORK on OPTION - SERVICE - CONTROL TERMINAL.

• The same network address cannot be used for both wireless LAN and wired LAN.

• If the projector and the computer exist in the same network (i.e., same network address), you can leave the default gateway field blank.

• When the projector and the computer exist in different networks, the default gateway must be set. Consult to the network administrator in detail.

• When DNS SERVER at DHCP OFF is set to other than "0.0.0.0", this projector uses user setting at DHCP OFF as DNS server address even if DHCP is set to ON and the projector can automatically obtain DNS SERVER setting from DHCP server.

2.3 Applications

The latest version of the application software can be downloaded from our website.

For iOS/Android[™] Network Presentation software, consult our website for the details and downloads of Projector Quick Connection.

[System Requirements for Applications]

Application	Hardware and Software
LiveViewer	Refer to the manual of the
Projector Quick Connection	application for details.
Projector Image Tool (PJImg)	
Projector Messenger Tool (PJMessenger)	

2.4 NETWORK Menu

Remember that incorrect network settings on this projector may cause trouble on the network. Be sure to consult with your network administrator before connecting to an existing access point on your network.

Select "NETWORK" from the main menu to access to the following functions.



NOTE • The projector does not allow both wireless and wired LAN to be connected to the same network.

• If you do not use SNTP, then you must set the DATE AND TIME during the initial installation. (COPTION menu in the Operating Guide)

• The network function is not available when STANDBY MODE is set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING and the projector is in standby mode. Connect the projector to the network after setting STANDBY MODE to QUICK START or NORMAL. (IDSETUP menu in the Operating Guide)

• When using wireless network function, set NETWORK - WIRELESS NETWORK to ON.

• When using a wired LAN, select which function to use, LAN or HDBaseT, in OPTION - SERVICE - CONTROL TERMINAL - WIRED NETWORK menu. (COPTION menu in the Operating Guide)

ltem	Description
NETWORK INFORMATION	Displays the network information of the projector. • WIRELESS INFORMATION • WIRED INFORMATION • OTHER INFORMATION
	NOTE • IP ADDRESS, SUBNET MASK and DEFAULT GATEWAY indicate "0.0.0.0" when DHCP is ON and the projector has not gotten address from DHCP server.
WIRELESS NETWORK	Switches ON/OFF of wireless network function.

ltem	Description		
	Configures w Configured va after selecting	Inteless network. Inteless serup Inteless	
	• Configured selecting "A • Be sure to	d values are not saved if Menu disappears before PPLY". execute "APPLY" after changing the settings.	
NETWORK SETUP / WIRELESS SETUP	SSID SCAN LIST	Searches available wireless network and displays the list of SSID. You can select SSID to connect from the list. (1) SSID on available wireless network is displayed after selecting SSID SCAN LIST and press the ► button.	
		 The wireless network using the encryption method not supported by the projector is not displayed in the search list. A network device of Ad Hoc is not displayed on SSID SCAN LIST. 	

ltem	Description		
NETWORK SETUP / WIRELESS SETUP (continued)	SSID SCAN LIST (continued)	 (3) The OSD below is displayed while the connection is in progress. CONNECTING The keys other than RESET button are not available while the connection is in progress. The connection process is interrupted when pressing the RESET button. The OSD below is displayed when the connection process is complete. SUCCEEDED : Connection succeeded The message below is displayed when the connection is not established correctly. FAILED : Connection failed ENCRYPTION LOCK : Encryption Lock enabled INOTE • Encryption settings cannot be changed when encryption lock is enabled in Network Settings – Wireless Setup in Projector Web Control. Refer to Encryption Lock. (143) Open System Authentication is used for WEP encryption, and Shared Key Authentication is not supported. The authentication with an access point is succeeded and it is regarded that the connection is established normally even when entering illegal encryption key due to Open System Authentication, but data cannot actually be transmitted. (4) The icon indicating the connection status (19) is displayed in SSID SCAN LIST when the connection is complete. 	

ltem	Description		
	SSID SCAN LIST (continued)	No SSID SCAN LIST-1 SSID SSID No SSID SCAN LIST-1 No SSID SCAN LIST-1	
NETWORK SETUP / WIRELESS SETUP (continued)		Switches between SIMPLE ACCESS POINT and INFRASTRUCTURE. Select the mode of the network communication system. Select according to the settings of your computer. SIMPLE ACCESS POINT \$ INFRASTRUCTURE	
	MODE	 NOTE The setting changed before switching MODE without selecting "APPLY" is cancelled. When switching MODE, it takes 60 seconds to be able to use wireless LAN. In the meantime, the operating speed of the projector may be decreased and NETWORK INFORMATION may not be displayed correctly. 	

Item	Description		
	DHCP	Configures whether IP address is automatically obtained or not. Use the ▲/▼ buttons to turn DHCP on/off. ON ⇔ OFF This function is not available in SIMPLE ACCESS POINT mode.	
NETWORK SETUP	IP ADDRESS	[MODE:SIMPLE ACCESS POINT] Refer to "Connection in Simple Access Point Mode".(15) [MODE:INFRASTRUCTURE] Configures the IP address when DHCP is OFF.	
WIRELESS SETUP (continued)	SUBNET MASK	[MODE:SIMPLE ACCESS POINT] This setting is fixed to 255.255.255.0. [MODE:INFRASTRUCTURE] Configures the subnet mask when DHCP is OFF.	
	DEFAULT GATEWAY	Configures the default gateway when DHCP is OFF. This function is not available in SIMPLE ACCESS POINT mode.	
	DNS SERVER	Configures the DNS server when DHCP is OFF. This function is not available in SIMPLE ACCESS POINT mode.	

Item	Description		
	SSID	Configures SSID for wireless network. Enter SSID by using software keyboard. Refer to PROJECTOR NAME (130) for how to use software keyboard.	
	SSID BROADCAST	Configures SSID BROADCAST. When this function is set to OFF, SSID of the projector is not displayed in wireless connection list of the device. This function is not available in INFRASTRUCTURE mode.	
NETWORK SETUP / WIRELESS SETUP (continued)	ENCRYPTION	Select the encryption method to be used. WPA2-PSK(AES) ⇔ WPA2-PSK(TKIP)	

ltem	Description		
	Configures wired network. Configured values are saved after selecting "APPLY".		
	 NOTE • Configured values are not saved if Menu disappears before selecting "APPLY". • Be sure to execute "APPLY" after changing the settings. 		
NETWORK SETUP	DHCP	Configures whether IP address is automatically obtained or not.	
WIRED		$ON \Leftrightarrow OFF$	
SETUP	IP ADDRESS	Configures the IP address when DHCP is OFF.	
	SUBNET MASK Configures the subnet mask when DHCP is OF		
	DEFAULT GATEWAY	Configures the default gateway when DHCP is OFF.	
	DNS SERVER Configures the DNS server when DHCP is OFF.		
NETWORK SETUP	SNTP SERVER	When you get the time via the network, specify SNTP server with IP address or domain name. Up to 255 characters can be entered for domain name. They are entered by using software keyboard. Refer to PROJECTOR NAME(Q30) for how to	
		use software keyboard.	
SNTP SETUP TIME DIFFERENCE		Enter the time difference. Set the same time difference as the one set on your computer. If unsure, consult your network administrator. Use the ► button to return to the menu after setting the TIME DIFFERENCE.	

Item	Description		
Item NETWORK SETUP / PROJECTOR NAME	Description Any name can be set to the projector to identify it on the network. (1) Select the PROJECTOR NAME and press the ▶ button. The PROJECTOR NAME dialog will be displayed. Use displayed software keyboard to enter PROJECTOR NAME. (2) The current PROJECTOR NAME will be displayed on the first 3 lines. Use the ENTER or -① button to select and enter characters. To erase 1 character at one time, press the RESET button or press the ◄ and -① button at the same time. Also if you move the cursor to DELETE or CLEAR ALL on screen and press the ENTER or -① button, 1 character or all characters will be erased. Up to 64 characters can be input for the PROJECTOR NAME. (3) To change an already inserted character, move the cursor to one of the first 3 lines, and move the cursor to be changed. After pressing the ENTER or -① button, the character is selected. Then, follow the same procedure as described at the item (2) above. (4) To finish entering text, move the cursor to the OK on screen and press the the item (2) above. (4) To finish entering text, move the cursor to the OK on screen and press the b, ENTER or -① button. FUTER or -① button. To revert to the previous PROJECTOR NAME without		

Item	Description		
	Selecting this item displays the MY IMAGE menu. Use the application to transfer the image data. It can be downloaded from the website.		
	Refer to 5. My Image Function (181) for the details of MY IMAGE.		
	Select an item of still image by the MY IMAGE and the ► or ENTER button to display the image.		
MY IMAGE	The item without stored image cannot be selected.Each image name is displayed in 16 characters or less.		
	To switch the image displayed Use the ▲/▼ buttons.		
	To return to the menu Press the ◀ button on the remote control.		
	To erase the displayed image and its source file in the projector.		
	(1) Press the RESET button on the remote control while displaying an image to display the MY IMAGE DELETE menu.		
	(2) Press the ► button to erase.To stop erasing, press the ◄ button.		

ltem	Description		
	AMX D.D. (AMX Device Discovery)	Use the ▲/▼ buttons to turn the AMX Device Discovery on/off.	
		ON ⇔ OFF	
		When ON is selected, the projector can be detected by controllers of AMX connected to the same network. For the details of AMX Device Discovery, visit the AMX website. <u>URL: http://www.amx.com/</u>	
	CRESTRON	Use the ▲/▼ buttons to turn the Crestron Connected [®] on/off. ON ⇔ OFF	
EXTERNAL CONTROL		When ON is selected, controlling and managing the projector can be performed by using the controllers of Crestron [®] connected to the same network. For the details of Crestron Connected [®] , visit the following website. <u>URL: http://www.crestron.com/</u>	
	EXTRON	Use the ▲/▼ buttons to turn the Extron [®] on/ off.	
		When ON is selected, the controllers of Extron [®] connected using HDBaseT [™] can detect the projector. For the details of Extron [®] , visit the following web site. <u>URL: http://www.extron.com/</u>	
		NOTE • This item is enabled only when HDBaseT is selected in OPTION - SERVICE - CONTROL TERMINAL - WIRED NETWORK. (COPTION menu in the Operating Guide)	

Item	Description		
	To use Network Presentation, an exclusive application is required. Refer to 4. Network Presentation (¹⁷⁷) for the details of Network Presentation.		
	QUIT PRESENTER MODE	If you set a computer to the Presenter mode while its image is projected, the projector is occupied by the computer and access from any other computer is blocked. Use this function to quit the Presenter mode and allow other computers to access the projector. Select this item to display a dialog. Press the ▶ button to choose OK in the dialog. The Presenter mode is cancelled and a message is displayed indicating the result.	
OTHER OPERATION	MULTI PC MODE	If you set one or more computers to the Multi PC mode and send their images to the projector, you can select the display mode on the projector from two options below. - Single PC mode: displays the image of the selected computer on full screen. - Multi PC mode: displays the images sent from up to four computers on screen that is divided into quarter sections. Select this item to display a dialog. Use the dialog to change the display mode as explained below. • To change from Multi PC mode to Single PC mode, select one of computers in the dialog using the ▲/▼/◀/▶ buttons and press the ENTER or -⊃ button. Press the ▶ button to choose OK, and then press ENTER or -⊃ again. The image for the selected computer is displayed on full screen. (continued on next page)	

ltem		Description		
OTHER OPERATION (continued)	MULTI PC MODE (continued)	 To change from Single PC mode to Multi PC mode, press the ► button to choose OK in the dialog and press the ENTER or - D button. The display mode is changed. The Presenter mode setting of the selected computer becomes valid when the display mode is changed to Single PC mode. Also, the Presenter mode setting becomes invalid when the display mode is changed to Multi PC mode, regardless of the setting on the computers. 		
	DISPLAY USER NAME	Selecting this item displays the user name. This function helps you identify from which computer the current image is sent.		

3. Web Control

You can adjust or control the projector via a network from a web browser on a computer connected to the same network.

■Projector Web Control

You can control the projector, collect the status such as input status, and set e-mail or schedule, etc. in Projector Web Control.

Recommended web browser

- Internet Explorer[®] 11
- Microsoft[®] Edge

Web Control cannot be displayed by old versions of the browser. Please use the latest version.

Þ	Projector Web Control	00
Network Information		
Common Information		
Projector Name	PRJ_30000000000	
Wireless Information		
Wireless Network	ON	
Mode	Simple Access Point	
DHCP		
IP Address	192.168.10.1	
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	
Default Gateway		
DNS Server		
MAC Address	3030030030030030	
SSID	SimpleAccessPoint	
SSID Broadcast	ON	
Encryption	OFF	
Windess Freq	2.4 GHz	
Bandwidth	20 MHz	
Channel	11	
Speed		
Wired Information		
DHCP	ON	
IP Address	192.160.1.10	
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	
Default Gateway	0.0.0.0	
DNS Server	0.0.0.0	
MAC Address	300300300300300	

NOTE

• Web browsers other than recommended ones may not work.

• If JavaScript[®] is disabled in your web browser configuration, you must enable JavaScript[®] in order to use the projector web pages properly. See the Help files for your web browser for details on how to enable JavaScript[®].

• It is recommended that all web browser updates are installed.

• If data is transferred via wireless and wired LAN at the same time, the projector may not process the data correctly.

Crestron e-Control[®] Crestron e-Control[®] is a control interface using a web browser provided by Crestron Electronics, Inc.. Crestron e-Control[®] can control and monitor the projector.



NOTE • Crestron e-Control[®] is created using Flash[®]. You need to install Adobe[®] Flash[®] Player on your computer to use Crestron e-Control[®]. Crestron e-Control[®] is not displayed in a web browser that does not support Flash[®].

- In any of the following cases, Crestron e-Control® cannot be used.
- Network Settings Other Setup Crestron e-Control is "Disable" (47)
- Network Settings Common Setup Crestron is "OFF" (442)
- NETWORK menu EXTERNAL CONTROL CRESTRON is "OFF" (432)
Access from Web browser

- 1) Please start a Web browser of device.
- 2) Enter the projector's IP address into URL input box of the Web browser as the example below, and then press the Enter key.

Example: If the IP address of the projector is set to 192.168.1.10. "http://192.168.1.10/"

3) If a correct URL is input, and the projector and your computer are connected to the same network correctly, the selection window will be displayed.



NOTE • Do not control the projector with the projector's menu or remote control, and via Web Control at the same time. It may cause some operational errors in the projector.

• The language used on the Projector Web Control is the same as that of the OSD on the projector. If you want to change it, you need to change the OSD language on the projector. (LISCREEN in the Operating Guide)

3.1 Projector Web Control

3.1.1 Login

To use the Projector Web Control function, you need to login with your user name and password.

Below are the factory default settings for user name and password.

Windows Security		×	
Microsoft Edge			
The server 192.168.1.10 is asking for your user name and password. The server reports that it is from Web control.			
User name			
Password			
ОК	Cancel	I.	

User name	Administrator	
Password	<blank></blank>	

Login window

Enter your user name and password, and then click the **[OK]**. If you login successfully, the screen below will be displayed.

Þ	Projector Web Control	00
Network Information		
Common Information		
Projector Name	PRJ_XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	
Wireless Information		
Wireless Network	ON	
Mode	Simple Access Point	
DHCP		
IP Address	192.168.10.1	
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	
Default Gateway		
DNS Server		
MAC Address	201201201201201201	
SSID	SimpleAccessPoint	
SSID Broadcast	ON	
Encryption	OFF	
Wireless Freq	2.4 GHz	
Bandwidth	20 MHz	
Channel	11	
Speed		
Wired Information		
DUCE	04	
IP Address	192.188.1.10	
Subout Mark	255 255 255 0	
Default Gateway	9.0.0	
DNS Server	9.0.0	
MAC Address	20120220120120120	

Displaying the Main menu and Option menu.

In the Header area of the upper part of the screen, the following operations are available.

Item	Description
(Menu)	Displays the Main menu. The detailed screen is displayed by clicking on the item in the Main menu. The Main menu can be closed by clicking the Close button or outer area of the Main menu.
(Reload)	Updates the screen.
(Option)	Opens or closes the Option menu. The computer screen or the mobile screen can be selected by Option menu.







Click the desired operation or configuration item on the main menu.

3.1.2 Network Information

Displays the network setting information of the projector.

Þ	Projector Web Control	C (0)
Network Information		
Common Information		
Partectorit		
Projector Name	PRJ_AAAAAAAAA	
Wireless Information		
Wireless Network	ON	
Mode	Simple Access Point	
DHCP		
IP Address	192.168.10.1	
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	
Default Gateway		
DNS Server		
MAC Address	200300300300200	
SSID	SimpleAccessPoint	
SSID Broadcast	ON	
Encryption	OFF	
Wireless Freq.	2.4 GHz	
Bandwidth	20 MHz	
Channel	11	
Speed		
Wired Information		
DHCP	ON	
IP Address	192.168.1.10	
Subnet Mask	255.255.255.0	
Default Gateway	0.0.0.0	
DNS Server	0.0.0.0	
MAC Address	XX:XX:XX:XX:XX:XX	

3.1.3 Network Settings

3.1.3.1 Common Setup

Configures the settings common to wireless and wired LAN.

	Projector Web Control	C ©
Common Setup		
Wireless Network	ON 🖌	
Projector Name	PRJ_00000000000	1
sysLocation (SNMP)		3
sysContact (SNMP)		1
AMX D. D.	OFF V	
Crestron	ON 💌	
Extron	OFF 👻	
Apply		
To apply changes to network settings: cli	ck Apply, then perform 'Network Restart'.	
Network Restart		

When changing the settings, click the [Network Restart] button after clicking the [Apply] button to reflect the settings of the projector.

NOTE • If you connect the projector to an existing network, consult a network administrator before setting server addresses.

• The projector does not allow both wireless and wired LAN to be connected to the same network. Do not set the same network address for both wireless and wired LAN.

(continued on next page)

Item	Description	
Wireless Network	Switches ON/OFF of wireless network function.	
Projector Name *1	Configures the name of the projector.	
sysLocation (SNMP) *2	Configures the location to be referred to when using SNMP.	
sysContact (SNMP) *2	Configures the contact information to be referred to when using SNMP.	
AMX D.D. *3 (AMX Device Discovery)	Switches ON/OFF of AMX Device Discovery. When ON is selected, the projector can be detected and controlled by AMX device connected to the same network.	
Crestron *4	Switches ON/OFF of Crestron [®] function. When ON is selected, Crestron [®] can control the projector from the controllers of Crestron [®] device connected to the same network.	
Extron *5	Switches ON/OFF of Extron [®] function. When ON is selected, the projector can be detected and controlled by Extron [®] device connected to the same network using HDBaseT port.	

1 The text length can be up to 64 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{}~ and space" can be used.

*2 The text length can be up to 255 alphanumeric characters.

*3 Refer to the AMX website for the details of the AMX Device Discovery. URL: <u>http://www.amx.com</u>

*4 Refer to the chapter "8.5 Crestron Connected®" for the details of the Crestron®.

*5 Refer to the Extron[®] website for the details of the Extron[®].

URL: http://www.extron.com

3.1.3.2 Wireless Setup

Configures the wireless LAN settings.

Mode Encryption Lock	Simple Access Point w	
Simple Access Point settings		
IP Configuration	IP Address [192] . [168] . [10] . [1 Subnet Mask [255.255.0	
SSID	SimpleAccessPoint	
SSID Broadcast	ON W	
Encryption	OFF	
WPA Passphrase		
Wireless Freq.	2.4 GHz	
Bandwidth	20 MHz v	
Channel	11 💌	
Infrastructure settings		
IP Configuration	O blich ON ® blich OPF IP Johns blicher Haan blicher Haan Dollars Haan Dollars Haan Dollars Haan Dollars Haan Dollars Haan Dollars Haan	
SSID	wretess	
Encryption	OFF	
WEP Key		

When changing the settings, click the [Network Restart] button after clicking the [Apply] button to reflect the settings of the projector.

Item	Description	
Mode	Switches wireless connection mode.	
Encryption Lock	Switches ON/OFF of Encryption Lock. When Encryption Lock is set to ON, these settings cannot be changed by the menu of the projector. Mode / SSID / SSID Broadcast / Encryption / Encryption key (WEP key, WPA Passphrase)	

(continued on next page)

1. Simple Access Point settings

ltem	Description		
IP Configuration	Configures the IP Address of the projector in Simple Access Point mode. Subnet Mask of this mode is fixed to 255.255.255.0.		
SSID *1	Configures SSID of Simple Access Point mode.		
SSID Broadcast	Switches ON/OFF of SSID Broadcast. When this function is set to OFF, SSID of the projector is not displayed in wireless connection list of the device.		
Encryption	Selects data encryption method.		
WPA Passphrase *2	Configures WPA Passphrase.		
Wireless Freq.	Configures the frequency for the wireless connection.		
Bandwidth	Configures the frequency bandwidth for the wireless connection. If you want to get a higher link speed, change this to 40MHz or 80MHz. NOTE • Depending on your internet connection, the projector may not operate with the bandwidth you set or you may not get a higher link speed.		
	Selects the wireless channel. The selectable channels are different depending on the wireless frequency band and Bandwidth.		
Channel	NOTE • This projector uses the 5 GHz and 2.4 GHz radio frequency band, but depending on the country or region you are in, the channels that you can use might be limited. Please consult your dealer for information on the usable channels.		

1 The text length can be up to 32 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{|}~ and space" can be used.

2 The text length can be 8 to 63 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{|}~ and space" can be used.

(continued on next page)

2. Infrastructure settings

ltem	Description			
IP Configuration	Configures the network settings of the projector in Infrastructure mode. [DHCP ON] Enables DHCP. [DHCP OFF] Disables DHCP. Configures IP Address, Subnet Mask, Default Gateway and DNS server.			
SSID *1	Configures the SSID of Infrastructure mode.			
Encryption	Selects data encryption method.			
WEP Key	Inputs the WEP key. Either ASCII characters or hexadecimal numbers can be used. However, a combination of both cannot be used.			
	Encryption ASCII characters HEX numb			
	WEP 64bit	5 characters	10 characters	
	WEP 128bit 13 characters 26 characters			
WPA Passphrase *2	Inputs WPA Passphrase.			

1 The text length can be up to 32 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{}~ and space" can be used.

2 The text length can be 8 to 63 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{|}~ and space" can be used.

NOTE • If Encryption Lock is ON, wireless connection is performed only when it can be connected without changing the current settings.

• The channels may vary depending on the country. In addition, depending on the country or region, it may be required to use a wireless network card that conforms to the standards in the respective country or region.

• If you connect the projector to an existing network, consult a network administrator before setting server addresses.

• The projector does not allow both wireless and wired LAN to be connected to the same network. Do not set the same network address for both wireless and wired LAN.

3.1.3.3 Wired Setup

Configures the wired LAN settings.

Þ	Projector Web Contro	bl	୍ ତ
Wired Setup			
IP Configuration	DHCP ON DHCP OFF IP Address Typ2.16 Subhet Mask P75.27	58.1.254 55.255.0	
	Default Gateway 0.0.0 C	J	
Apply To apply changes to network settings:	lick Apply, then perform 'Network Rest	art'.	
Network Restart	•		

Item	Description	
IP Configuration	Configures network settings. [DHCP ON] Enables DHCP. [DHCP OFF] Disables DHCP. Configures IP Address, Subnet Mask, Default Gateway, and DNS server.	

3.1.3.4 Other Setup

Configures other network settings.

Þ	Projector Web Control	C ()
Other Setup		
Crestron e-Control	Enable v	
Apply		

When changing the settings, click the [Apply] button to reflect the settings of the projector.

ltem	Description	
Crestron e-Control *1	Configures Enable/Disable of Crestron e-Control [®] .	

*1 Refer to chapter "3.2 Crestron e-Control[®]" for the details of the Crestron e-Control[®].

3. Web Control

3.1 Projector Web Control (continued)

3.1.4 Port Settings

Configures the network communication port.

Þ	Projector Web Control	00
Port Settings		
Network Control Port1 (Port-23)		
Port Open	Enable	
Authentication	Enable	
Network Control Port2 (Port:9715)		
Port Open	🖂 Enable	
Authentication	2 Enable	
PJLink Port (Port: 4352)		
Port Open	Enable	
Authentication	E Enable	
Notification Address		
My Image Port (Port:9716)		
Port Open	Enable	
Authentication	2 Enable	
Messenger Port (Port:9719)		
Port Open	Enable	
Authentication	Enable	
SNMP Port		
Port Open	🖂 Enable	
Trap Address		
Download MIB File		
Natwork Bridge Port		
	0	
Port Number	19717	
Apply	in then nerform 'Setwork Bestarf'.	
Network Restart		

Item	Description	
Port Open	Configures Enable/Disable of the Port Open. When disabling unused port function, the access from an illegal user can be prevented.	
Authentication	Configures Enable/Disable of Authentication.	
Notification Address *1	Configures the destination of status notification of PJLink [™] . This item can be set not only by IP address but also by domain name.	
Trap Address *1	Configures the destination of the SNMP trap. This item can be set not only by IP address but also by domain name.	
Download MIB File	Downloads a MIB file for SNMP from the projector.	
Port Number	Configures the port number used to the Network Bridge function.	

*1 The text length can be up to 255 alphanumeric characters, "-", and ".".

3. Web Control

3.1 Projector Web Control (continued)

3.1.5 Mail Settings

Configures the e-mail settings.

Þ	Projector Web Control	0 (0)
Mail Settings		
Send Mail	Enable	
Authentication	Off SMTP Authentication PolP before SMTP User Name: Passend: t	
SMTP Server		
Server Address	0.0.0	
Port Number	25	
POP Server		
Server Address	0000	
Port Number	110	
Mail Address		
Sender E-mail Address		
Recipient E-mail Address	(I) (I) (I)	
	00 N	
	(iii)	
	(cc 🔄	
	66 W	
Send Test Mail		
Analy		Dent
Anna		Neser

When changing the settings,

click the [Apply] button to reflect the settings of the projector.

This setting can be restored to the initial setting when clicking the [Reset] button. Sends a test e-mail when clicking [Send Test Mail].

Item		Description
Send Mail		Configures Enable/Disable of sending e-mail. The contents of the e-mail can be edited on each screen of the Alert Settings.
Authentication		Selects the authentication method.
User Name *1		Enter the same user name of the SMTP server or POP server.
	Password *1	Enter the same password of the SMTP server or POP server.

1 The text length can be up to 63 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{|}~ and space" can be used.

(continued on next page)

3.1 Projector Web Control - Mail Settings (continued)

1. SMTP / POP Server

ltem	Description	
Server Address *1	Configures the SMTP server address or the POP server address. This item can be set not only by IP address but also by domain name.	
Port Number	Configures the port number of the SMTP server or the POP server.	

*1 The text length can be up to 255 alphanumeric characters, "-", and ".".

2. Mail Address

ltem	Description	
Sender E-mail Address *1	Configures the sender e-mail address.	
Recipient E-mail Address *1	Configures the e-mail address of up to five recipients. You can also specify the [to] or [cc] for each address.	

*1 The text length can be up to 255 alphanumeric characters, "-", ".", "_" and "@".

NOTE • You can confirm whether the mail settings work correctly by using the [Send Test Mail] button. Enable Send Mail setting before clicking the [Send Test Mail].

• If you connect the projector to an existing network, consult a network administrator before setting server addresses.

• To use a domain name to the address of the SMTP server or POP server, setting the DNS server is necessary.

• The characters used for mail address may not be allowed depending on mail server.

3.1.6 Alert Settings

Configures notifications of errors/warnings.

₽	Projector Web Control	C (0)
Cover Error		
SNMP Trap	🗹 Enable	
Send Mail	☑ Enable	
Mail Subject	Projector Error	
Mail Text	Cover Enorth	×.
Apply		Reset

Refer to chapter "8.1 E-mail Alerts" for the details of the above errors/warnings. When changing the settings, click the **[Apply]** button to reflect the settings of the projector.

This setting can be restored to the initial setting when clicking the [Reset] button.

ltem	Description	
Alarm Time *1	Configures the time to alert.	
SNMP Trap *2	Click the [Enable] check box to enable SNMP Trap alerts.	
Send Mail	Click the [Enable] check box to enable e-mail alerts.	
Mail Subject *3	Configures the subject line of the e-mail to be sent.	
Mail Text *4	Configures the mail text of the e-mail to be sent.	

*1 Only Filter Time Alarm.

*2 The setting item of Cold Start and Authentication Failure is SNMP Trap only.

3 The text length can be up to 100 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Using any Multi-byte character may shorten the text. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{}~ and space" can be used.

4 The text length can be up to 1024 alphanumeric characters and symbols. Using any Multi-byte character may shorten the text. Only symbols "!"#\$%&'()+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_'{|}~ and space" can be used.

3.1.7 Schedule Settings

3.1.7.1 Schedule Management

Configures the schedule settings.

Þ	Projector Web Co	ontrol	0 0
Schedule Settings			
Schedule Management			
Select the checkbox of the schedule to e	xecute, and select the program		
Program List	Click "Program List" button :	to show the program.	
Program Edit	Click "Program Edit" button	to edit the program.	
Program Copy	Click "Program Copy" buttor	to copy the program.	
		Expand All	Collapse All
Sunday			^
Program-5	-0	(1	Apply
D Monday			
E monally			~
Program-1	08:00 Power	[0N]	Apply
E Tuesday			^
Program 1	ALCO Revent	1001	Andy
(1041	
El Wednesday			^
Program-1	08:00 Power	[0N]	Apply
2 Thursday			^
Program-1	08:00 Power	[ON]	Apply
E Friday			^
(mar. 1)			
Program-1 [9]	08.00 Power	[ON]	Apply
Saturday			^
Program-1	08.00 Power	1001	Apply
			_
Specific date No.1			^
Program-2	08:45 Power	[0N]	Apply
1 0 / 1 0 (Menth/Day)			
Specific date No.2			^
Program-3	10:00 Power	[0N]	Apply
2 4 / 2 4 (Menth/Day)			
Specific date No.3			^
Program-4	11:00 Power	[0N]	Apply
3 🔮 / 3 🔮 (Month/Day)	2		
Specific date No.4			^
Program-1 🗵	08.00 Power	[00]	Apply
1 9 / 1 9 (MenthDay)			
specific date No.5			^
Program-1	08.00 Power	[00]	Apply
Specific data No 6			
C specific care no.s			^
Program-1 v	08.00 Power	[ON]	Apply
Specific date No.7		n e 5	
Program-1 v	08:00 Power	[ON]	Apply
Specific date No.8			^
(Recover 4 10)			
Program-1 (e)	08:00 Power	[ON]	Аруку
Specific date No.9			^
(Bureause 4 10)			Ande
1 0 / 1 0 (Month/Day)	08:00 Power	[0N]	1050
Specific date No.10			~
(Bussier 4 10)			Anthe
1 P / 1 P (Menth/Day)	08:00 Power	[ON]	Appry

Refer to chapter "8.3 Event Scheduling" for the details of the schedule settings.

Click the checkbox of the specific day or day to perform a schedule, and select the program number to use.

When setting the specific date, enter the date (month/day).

Click the **[Apply]** button to save the settings in the projector.

Confirm the event information registered in each program on the screen.

NOTE • Be sure to set the date and time before enabling scheduled events.

- 1. Program List
 - Click the "Program List" button to show the program.
 - (Refer to "3.1.7.2 Program List")
- 2. Program Edit
 - Click the "Program Edit" button to edit the program.
 - (Refer to "3.1.7.3 Program Edit")
- Program Copy Click the "Program Copy" button to copy the program.
 - (Refer to "3.1.7.4 Program Copy")

3.1 Projector Web Control - Schedule Settings (continued)

3.1.7.2 Program List

Displays the event information registered in each program.

Þ		Projector Web	Control	C ()
Schedu	le Settings			
Program	1 List			
				Dest
				Баск
			Expand All	Collapse All
Program	1-1			~
#	Time		Event [Parameter]	
1	08:00	Power	[ON]	
2	17:00	Power	[STANDBY]	
Program	1-2			~
Program	1-3			~
Program	1-4			~
Program	n-5			~
Program	n-6			~
Program	n-7			~
Program	n-8			~
Program	n-9			~
Program	n-10			~
Program	n-11			~
Program	n-12			~
Program	n-13			~
Program	n-14			~
Program	n-15			~
Program	n-16			~

Click the [Back] button to go back to the Schedule Management screen.

3.1 Projector Web Control - Schedule Settings (continued)

3.1.7.3 Program Edit

Edits the program.

Þ	Projector Web	Projector Web Control	
Schedule Settings			
Program Edit			
			Pack
Program-1 Select	_		DECK
Time		Event [Parameter]	
0 0 : 0 0	Power	[STANDBY	× 1
[e.g.]10:05	O Input Source	COMPUTER IN	× 1
	 My image 	[IMAGE-OFF	× 1
	O Messenger	[TEXT-OFF	¥ 1
	C Light Output	[NORMAL	¥ 1
	O Blank	[OFF	≥ 1
	▼ Reg	pister	
	_		
# Time	-	Event [Parameter]	Delete
1 08:00	Power	[0N]	Contro
2 17:00	Power	[STANDBY]	Delete
			D.1.4.40
			Delete All

Select the program number to edit, and set the event and time to execute. Click the **[Register]** button to add the event to a selected program number. Click the **[Delete]** button to delete an event.

Click the [Delete All] button to delete all the events.

Click the [Back] button to go back to the Schedule Management screen.

The projector can control the following events automatically by using the schedule function.

ltem	Description
Power Configures power control.	
Input Source Configures the switching of Input Source.	
My Image	Configures the display of My Image.
Messenger	Configures the display of Messenger text data.
Light Output	Configures the switching of Light output.
Blank	Configures On/Off of Blank.

NOTE

- A maximum of 16 programs of schedule can be set.
- A maximum of 20 events can be registered in one program.

3.1 Projector Web Control - Schedule Settings (continued)

3.1.7.4 Program Copy

Configures the program copy.

Þ		Projec	tor Web Control	C (0)
Schedule \$	Settings			
Program Co	DV			
				Back
Program-1 ~	Select			
#	Time		Event [Parameter]	
1	08:00	Power	[ON]	
2	17:00	Power	[STANDBY]	
			Program-1	
		V	Copy to	
			Program-2	
				Edit
	0.1	_		
Program-2	Select			
8	Time		Event [Parameter]	
1	09:45	Power	[ON]	
2	12:15	Power	[STANDBY]	

Select the original program number (dropdown list of the upper part of the screen) and program number (dropdown list of the lower part of the screen).

Click the [Copy to] button to copy the program.

Click the **[Edit]** button to edit the event of copied program after copying the program.

Click the [Back] button to go back to the Schedule Management screen.

NOTE

• The same program No. cannot be selected for both the program from which and the program to which you copy.

3.1.8 Date/Time Settings

Configures the date/time.

Þ	Projector Web Control C 🛞
Date/Time Settings	
Current Date	15 0 / 1 0 / 1 0 year/month/day
Current Time	0 0 : 0 0 hourminute:second
Time Difference	GMT (+00:00)
Daylight Savings Time	
Start	Month 1
	Week First v
	Day Mon 🗵
	Time 0 0 1 10 1 hour:minute
End	Month 1 🔄
	Week First v
	Day Mon v
	Time 0 🔄 0 😒 hourminute
SNTP	
Server Address	0.0.0.0
Cycle	0 0 : 10 0 hour:minute
Apply	
To apply changes to date/time settings: click A	pply, then perform 'Network Restart'.
Network Restart	

When changing the settings, click the **[Network Restart]** button after clicking the **[Apply]** button to reflect the settings of the projector.

ltem	Description
Current Date Configures the current date.	
Current Time	Configures the current time.
Time Difference	Configures the time difference to Greenwich Mean Time.

(continued on next page)

3.1 Projector Web Control - Date/Time Settings (continued)

1. Daylight Saving Time

Select the checkbox when using daylight saving time.

ltem		Description	
Start		Configures the date and time daylight saving time begins.	
Month Configures the month daylight saving time begins.		Configures the month daylight saving time begins.	
	Week	Configures the week of the month daylight saving time begins.	
Day Configures the day of the week daylight saving time be		Configures the day of the week daylight saving time begins.	
Time Configures the time daylight saving time begins.		Configures the time daylight saving time begins.	
End		Configures the date and time daylight saving time ends.	
Month Configures the month daylight saving time		Configures the month daylight saving time ends.	
Week Configures the week of the month daylight saving time		Configures the week of the month daylight saving time ends.	
Day Configures the day of the week daylight saving time en		Configures the day of the week daylight saving time ends.	
Time Configures the time daylight saving time ends.		Configures the time daylight saving time ends.	

2. SNTP

Item	Description
Server Address *1	Configures the SNTP server address. This item can be set not only by IP address but also by domain name.
Cycle	Configures the interval at which to retrieve Date and Time information from the SNTP server.

*1 The text length can be up to 255 alphanumeric characters, "-", and ".".

NOTE • To enable the SNTP function, the time difference must be set.
The projector retrieves Date and Time information from the time server and overwrites time settings when SNTP is enabled.

• The internal clock's time may not remain accurate. Using SNTP is recommended to maintain accurate time.

• The internal battery is required to be replaced when the time is off soon after setting date and time.

• To use a domain name for the address of the SNTP server, setting the DNS server is necessary.

3.1.9 Security Settings

3.1.9.1 User Account

Configures the user name and password for login to Projector Web Control screen.

Þ	Projector Web Control	C (
User Account		
User Name	Administrator	
Password		
Re-enter Password		
Apply		
To apply changes to security settings: click A Network Restart	pply, then perform 'Network Restart'.	

When changing the settings, click the **[Network Restart]** button after clicking the **[Apply]** button to reflect the settings of the projector.

Item	Description
User Name Configures the user name.	
Password	Configures the password.
Re-enter Password	Re-enter the above password for verification.

NOTE

• Please do not forget the user name and password.

3.1.9.2 Network Control

Configures the password for authentication in the projector control.

Þ	Projector Web Control	C ()
Network Control		
Password		
Re-enter Password		
Apply	· aliak Anniu than parform Natwork Bertart	
Network Restart	. Unk Apply, then perform Retwork Restart.	

Item	Description	
Password	Configures the password.	
Re-enter Password	Re-enter the above password for verification.	

NOTE
 This password is used in common for the function using the following
communication ports.
Network Control Port1 (Port: 23)
Network Control Port2 (Port: 9715)
PJLink Port (Port: 4352)
My Image Port (Port: 9716)
Messenger Port (Port: 9719)

3.1.9.3 Network Presentation

Configures the password for the display restriction of the projected screen of Network Presentation.

Projector Web Control	C ()
click Apply, then perform 'Network Restart'.	
	Click Apply, then perform 'Network Restart.

Item	Description	
Password	Configures the password. When the password is set to blank, the authentication is invalid.	
Re-enter Password	Re-enter the above password for verification.	

3.1.9.4 SNMP

Configures the community name to use SNMP.

₽	Projector Web Control	C ©
SNMP		
Community Name	public	
Apply		
To apply changes to security settings: o	lick Apply, then perform 'Network Restart'.	
Network Restart	•	

Item	Description
Community Name	Configures the community name.

3.1.10 Projector Control

Configures the function of each item in the projector menu.

₽	Projector Web Co	ntrol	C ()
MAIN			
		Expand All	Collapse All
POWER			^
01	STANDDY		
INPUT SOURCE			
(COMPLITED IN [1])			Anely
BDARK ON OFF			^
ON	OFF		
MUTE			^
ON	OFF		
FREEZE			^
ON	OFF		
MAGNIFY			^
Value: 8 (from 0 to 16)	+		Off
MAGNIFY POSITION			
< >			
Value: 0 (from 0 to 6)			Enter
Value: 0 (from 0 to 6)			Enter
TEMPLATE			^
ON	OFF		
SHUTTER			^
ON	OFF		
ZOOM			^
	-		
FOCUS			^
	-		
LENS ONE I	_		^
~			
LENS MEMORY			^
Clear All			Apply
WINDOW CONFIGURATION			^
* 1			Apply
OFF			
PoyP Edit			
MY IMAGE			^
MAGE-OFF			Apply
MY IMAGE DELETE			^
MAGE-1 V			Apply

Menu varies depending on the model.

NOTE

• If the settings are changed in the menu or by the remote control while changing the settings on this screen, the display and the actual setting may not match. In that case, click the Reload (2) button to refresh the screen.

3.1.11 Remote Control

The menu operation and the input source switching can be performed on this screen like a remote control.

Þ	Proj	jector Web Control		ତ ତ
Remote Control				
	STANDBY		ON	
	COMPUTER IN	VIDEO	LAN	
	HDBaseT	3G-SDI	DisplayPort	
	FREEZE		AV MUTE	
	•	ENTER	Þ	
		V		
	RESET		MENU	

Menu varies depending on the model.

NOTE

• Holding down a button is not supported on this screen. The button should be clicked repeatedly to operate continuously.

• When clicking the button quickly and repeatedly, some commands may not be sent correctly. Click it at intervals.

• When the **[ŚTANDBY]** or **[ON]** button is pressed, a message window comes up to confirm the operation. To control the power, press **[OK]**, otherwise press **[Cancel]**.

3.1.12 Projector Status

Displays the information of each status.

Þ	Projector Web Control	с ()
Projector Status		
Error Status	NORMAL	
System Time	10 h	
Light Source Time	10 h	
Filter Time	10 h	
Filter Status	(CLEAN)	
Power Status	ON	
Peripheral Temperature	25 °C	
Input Status	COMPUTER IN (1920 x 1200i @60Hz)	
Blank On/Off	OFF	
Mute	OFF	
Freeze	NORMAL	
Shutter	OFF	
Refresh	Enable	
Cycle	1 min 👻	
Error History		
Load	Expand All	All
History-1		\sim
History-2		\sim
History-3		\sim
History-4		~
History-5		\sim
History-6		~
History-7		~
History-8		~
History-9		\sim
History-10		~

Displayed information varies depending on the model.

Click the check box of [Refresh] to update the display automatically. Set the cycle of automatic update by [Cycle].

1. Error History

Click the [Load] button to get error history saved in the projector.

3.1.13 Connection Test

Checks the connection to specified IP address.

Þ	Projector Web Control		C (
Connection Test			
Destination IP Address	0.0.0	Execute	
		^	
	l	Clear	

Item Description	
Destination IP Address	Click the [Execute] button to test the connection after entering IP address to connect to.

Display example of the connection succeeded

PING 192.168.1.200 (192.168.1.200): 56 data bytes 64 bytes from 192.168.1.200: seq=0 ttl=128 time=2.136 ms 64 bytes from 192.168.1.200: seq=1 ttl=128 time=0.524 ms

--- 192.168.1.200 ping statistics ---2 packets transmitted, 2 packets received, 0% packet loss round-trip min/avg/max = 0.524/1.330/2.136 ms

Display example of the connection failed

PING 192.168.100.200 (192.168.100.200): 56 data bytes

Destination host unreachable.

NOTE

• Confirm information of the target IP address with network administrator.

• Connection test may result in an error even if the connection is performed properly when the packets for checking the connection are discarded before arriving at the target depending on the settings of firewall or packet filtering, etc.

• The result of the connection test is displayed only in English.

3.1.14 Network Restart

Restarts the network connection.

Projector Web Control	C ()
Network Restart	
Confirm	
commit:	
Restarting requires you to re-login in order to further control or configure the projector via a web browser.	
Restart	

NOTE • When the projector has connected successfully with the same network setting as before it restarts, the Network Information screen is automatically displayed after having restarted.

The following screen is displayed if the projector cannot connect to the network due to the change of network setting, etc. Finish a browser and start it again.

₽	Projector Web Control	C (0)
Network Res	start	
	Network was Restarted.	
	Note that the current HTTP connection is no longer valid.	
	In order to further control or configure the projector via a web browser, please re-login after more than 30 seconds.	

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®]



The Main window as shown above is displayed at first. However, if you have enabled User Password on the Tools window (\square 72), a dialog prompting you to enter the password as shown on the right will be displayed, and no operation is enabled until you have entered the password. After entering the preset password, the dialog disappears and the Main window will be displayed. As shown below, you can open a window by clicking the corresponding tab at the top right of the window.



User Password dialog

Tab	Description
Logout	Logs out from e-Control [®] . This tab appears only when User Password of the Tools window is enabled.
Tools	Opens Tools window. (🛄72)
Info	Opens Info window. (174)
Contact IT Help	Opens Help Desk window. (175)

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] (continued)

NOTE • In any of the following cases, Crestron e-Control[®] cannot be used.

- Network Settings - Other Setup - Crestron e-Control is "Disable" (47)

- Network Settings - Common Setup - Crestron is "OFF" (42)

- NETWORK menu - EXTERNAL CONTROL - CRESTRON is "OFF" (**132**) Set Crestron to on and enable Crestron e-Control[®], then close the web browser. Next, restart the web browser, followed by entering the projector's IP address.

Only English is supported on Crestron e-Control[®].

• If the connection is terminated, the "Loading..." screen will appear. Check the connection between the projector and the computer, then return or refresh the Web page.

• The control from Crestron e-Control[®] is supported only via wired LAN.

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] (continued)

3.2.1 Main window



You can operate the basic controls of the projector on this screen.

NOTE • If the projector is in the standby mode, only the **[Power]** button can be operated.

1. Click a button and operate as follows.

Button	Description
Power	Turns the power on/off.
Vol - / Vol +	Adjusts the volume setting.
Mute	Turns Mute on/off.

2. Sources List

You can click a button to switch the input channel. The cursor will move according to the currently selected input port.

Button	Description
Computer In	Selects input from COMPUTER IN port.
HDMI 1	Selects input from HDMI 1 port.
HDMI 2	Selects input from HDMI 2 port.
DisplayPort	Selects input from DisplayPort port.
HDBaseT	Selects input from HDBaseT port.
3G-SDI*	Selects input from 3G-SDI port.
Video	Selects input from VIDEO port.
LAN	Selects input from LAN port.

*:MP-WU8801W/MP-WU8801B only

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] - Main window (continued)

3. Click a button and operate as follows. To show the hidden buttons, click the ◄ /
▶ icons at the left and right ends.

Button	Description
Freeze	Turns Freeze on/off.
Contrast	Adjusts the contrast setting.
Brightness	Adjusts the brightness setting.
Color	Adjusts the color setting.
Sharpness	Adjusts the sharpness setting.
Magnify	Controls the magnification setting using the $[+] / [-]$ buttons. Use the $[\blacktriangle] [\triangledown] [\blacktriangleleft] [\blacktriangleright]$ buttons to move to the area you want to magnify.
Auto	Performs the automatic adjustment.
Blank	Turns the BLANK screen on/off.

4. Click the button and operate in the same way as the bundled remote control.

Button	Description
Menu	Assigned the same operation as MENU button.
Enter	Assigned the same operation as ENTER button.
Reset	Assigned the same operation as RESET button.
	Assigned the same operation as ▲ button.
▼	Assigned the same operation as ▼ button.
•	Assigned the same operation as ◀ button.
•	Assigned the same operation as ► button.

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] (continued)

3.2.2 Tools window



Configures the settings between the projector and Crestron[®] control system. Click the **[Exit]** button to return to the Main window.

NOTE • If two-byte characters are used, the input text or numbers cannot be set correctly.

• Any items on this window cannot be left blank.

1. Crestron[®] Control

Configures the settings of Crestron® control system devices.

ltem	Description
IP Address	Configures the IP address of the control system.
IP ID	Configures the IP ID of the control system.
Port	Specifies the port number used for communication by the control system.

To apply the settings, click the **[Send]** button.

2. Projector

Configures the network settings of the projector.

Item	Description
Projector Name	Configures the name of the projector. The length of the Projector Name can be up to 64 alphanumeric characters.
Location	Configures the location name of the projector. You can specify a Location name up to 32 alphanumeric characters.
Assigned To:	Configures the user name for the projector. You can specify a user name up to 32 alphanumeric characters.

The usable symbols are space and the following:

!"#\$%&'()*+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_`{|}~

To apply the settings, click the [Send] button.
3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] - Tools window (continued)

3. Projector

Configures the network settings of the projector.

Item	Description	
DHCP	Enables DHCP.	
IP Address	Configures the IP address when DHCP is disabled.	
Subnet Mask	Configures the subnet mask when DHCP is disabled.	
Default Gateway	Configures the default gateway when DHCP is disabled.	
DNS Server	Configures the DNS server address when DHCP is disabled.	

To apply the settings, click the [Send] button.

4. User Password

Configures the User Password. To prompt the entry of User Password before starting e-Control[®], select the checkbox.

Item	Description
New Password	Configures the password. You can specify a password up to 26 alphanumeric characters. The usable symbols are space and the following: !"#\$%&'()*+,/:;<=>?@[\]^_`{ }~
Confirm	Reenter the above password for verification. If the password is incorrect, an error message is displayed.

To apply the settings, click the **[Send]** button.

5. Admin Password

Configures the Admin Password. To prompt the entry of Admin Password before displaying the Tools window, select the checkbox.

ltem	Description
New Password	Configures the password. You can specify a password up to 26 alphanumeric characters. The usable symbols are space and the following: !"#\$%&'()*+,/:;<=>?@[[]^_`{ }~
Confirm	Reenter the above password for verification. If the password is incorrect, an error message is displayed.

To apply the settings, click the **[Send]** button.

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] (continued)

3.2.3 Info window

			Logout Tools	Info Contact IT Help]
		maxell			
1	_	Projector Information Projector Information Projector Internet PSU 2000000000 Uccetere Rem Rem Rem Uccetere Rem	Project Pover Status On Pode Stores Compare Parties More Front Tole Legel Output Mormal Error Status Mormal	or Status	2
		CRESTRON		Expansion Options]

Displays the current settings and status of the projector. Click the **[Exit]** button to return to the Main window.

1. Projector Information

Item	Description	
Projector Name	Displays the projector name settings.	
Location	Displays the location name of the projector.	
MAC Address	Displays the wired LAN MAC address of the projector.	
Resolution Displays the resolution and vertical frequency of the signal selected on the projector.		
Light Source Hours	ight Source Hours Displays the usage time for the light source.	
Assigned To:	Displays the user name for the projector.	

2. Projector Status

ltem	Description
Power Status	Displays the power status.
Input Source	Displays the input signal source.
Picture Mode	Displays the picture mode setting.
Installation	Displays the installation setting.
Light Output	Displays the light output setting.
Error Status	Displays the error status.

NOTE • Projector Name, Location and the user name for Assigned To: may appear truncated if they are too long.

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] (continued)

3.2.4 Help Desk window



Sends/receives messages to/from the administrator for Crestron RoomView^ $\ensuremath{^{\circ}}$ Express and Fusion RV $^{\ensuremath{\circ}}.$

Button	Description	
Send	Sends a message.	
X	Checks the received message.	

3. Web Control

3.2 Crestron e-Control[®] (continued)

3.2.5 Emergency Alert



When the administrator for Crestron RoomView[®] Express and Fusion RV[®] sends out an alert message, it will be displayed on the screen.

You can reply to the alert message via a chat format. Input a message in the box below the alert message, and click the **[Send]** button.

NOTE • For the details of Emergency Alert, refer to the manual of Crestron RoomView[®] Express or Fusion RV[®].

• The alert message from Crestron RoomView[®] and Fusion RV[®] is displayed on the screen of the projector in the way similar to the real-time text of the Messenger function. (**182**) If another real-time text is displayed on the screen, it will be overwritten by the alert message. However, if the priority of the realtime text is set to high, the alert message does not appear on the screen. For the details, refer to the manual for the application of the Messenger.

4. Network Presentation

4.1 Outline

The projector can display or play back the computer screen images and audio data that are transmitted through the network. This Network Presentation feature helps you to smoothly make your presentations and conduct conferences.



To use Network Presentation, an exclusive application, "LiveViewer" is required (**120**).

For details of Network Presentation and instructions to install the "LiveViewer", refer to the manual for "LiveViewer".

NOTE • The use of "LiveViewer" function depends on the model you are using. If you want to use the latest "LiveViewer", please refer to the appropriate group item in the "LiveViewer" User's Manual. This model will be in the Group of H.

4.2 Display Mode

LiveViewer has two display modes, Single PC mode and Multi PC mode.

4.2.1 Single PC mode

The Single PC mode can display images in full screen from one computer to the projector/switcher via wireless LAN or wired LAN.

Presenter Mode

In the Single PC mode, the projector can be occupied by one computer and can block access from any other computers (if Presenter Mode is set to ON in LiveViewer). While making your presentation, you don't need to worry that the image on screen will be unexpectedly switched to an image sent by another computer. Presenter Mode can be set to ON in the option menu in the LiveViewer.

4.2.2 Multi PC mode

The projector can display images of up to four computers connected at the same time.



4.3 Multi Projector Mode

In the Multi Projector/Multi Display mode, up to 12 projectors or switchers connected to projectors can connect with the computer via wireless or wired LAN simultaneously.



This function is for Windows users only.

4.4 Moderator Control Mode

One computer can be assigned as Moderator (Host) to control all other computers (Clients) or the switchers connected with the projector via wireless LAN or wired LAN. Since Clients cannot control the LiveViewer and the projector, the Host can proceed with the program as arranged smoothly and safely.



This function is for Windows users only.

4.5 Port Number

The port numbers used for LiveViewer are shown below.

Port No.	Protocol
5500	TCP
5900	TCP
5901	TCP
9720	TCP

NOTE

• When other application uses the ports above, LiveViewer and Projector Quick Connection may not work.

5. My Image Function

The projector can display still images transferred via the network. It is possible to allocate up to 4 image files.



MY IMAGE transmission requires an exclusive application for your computer. ($\square 20$)

Use the application to transfer the image data.

For information on the necessary settings and operations for the computer and projector, refer to the manual for the application.

To display the transferred image, select the MY IMAGE item in the NETWORK menu. For more information, please see the description of the MY IMAGE item of the NETWORK menu.

NOTE • Using MY BUTTON registered as MY IMAGE can display transferred image. (COPTION menu in the Operating Guide)

• The image file also can be displayed by using schedule function from the web browser. (**194**)

• If data is transferred via wireless and wired LAN at the same time, the projector may not be able to process the data correctly.

6. Messenger Function

6.1 Outline

The projector can display text data transferred via the network on the screen and play back audio data inside the projector.

The text data can be displayed on the screen in two ways. One is to display the text transferred from the computer on real time, and the other is to choose the text data stored in the projector and display it.

It is possible to store up to 12 text data.

Refer to the manual of Messenger tool for details.



Messenger function requires an exclusive application for your computer. ($\square 20$) To edit, transfer and display the text data, use the application.

For information on the necessary settings and operations for the computer and projector, refer to the manual for the application.

6.2 Display Style

There are 4 types of message display style. The following is the description of each type.

1) Scroll

The message scrolls to the left in the message display area.

2) Box (Scroll up) The message scrolls upwards in the square message display area.

3) Pop on The message is displayed in full view in the square message display area.

4) Picture Side The message is displayed in the message display area on the right or left.





CAUTION !!

Immediately, Turn off the projector main switch.





NOTE • Using **MY BUTTON** registered as MESSENGER can turn the displaying messenger text on/off. (COPTION menu in the Operating Guide) • The text file also can be displayed by using schedule function via the web browser. (COPTION is the web browser. (COPTION is the set of t

• If data is transferred via wireless and wired LAN at the same time, the projector may not process the data correctly.

7. Network Bridge Function

This projector is equipped with the NETWORK BRIDGE function to perform mutual conversion of a network protocol and a serial interface.

By making use of the NETWORK BRIDGE function, a computer connected to the projector via wireless or wired LAN is able to control an external device via RS-232C communication using the projector as a network device.



7.1 Connecting devices

- 1) Connect the projector's **LAN** port to the computer's LAN port with a LAN cable, or connect the wireless adapter to the **WIRELESS** port.
- 2) Connect the projector's **CONTROL** port and the device's RS-232C port with an RS-232C cable, for RS-232C communication.

NOTE • Before connecting the devices, read the manuals for the devices to ensure the connection. For RS-232C connection, check the specifications of each port and use the suitable cable. (Connection to the ports in the Operating Guide - Technical)

• When OPTION - SERVICE - CONTROL TERMINAL - WIRED NETWORK is set to HDBaseT, connect LAN cable to **HDBaseT** port on the projector.

7.2 Communication setup

To configure the setup of the communication using NETWORK BRIDGE for the projector, use items in the COMMUNICATION menu. Open the menu of the projector and select the OPTION - SERVICE - COMMUNICATION menu. (OPTION menu > SERVICE > COMMUNICATION in the Operating Guide)

- 1) In the COMMUNICATION TYPE menu, select NETWORK BRIDGE (WIRELESS or WIRED depending on the type of connection you use) for the **CONTROL** port.
- 2) Using the SERIAL SETTINGS menu, select the proper baud rate and parity for the CONTROL port, according to the specification of the RS-232C port of the connected device. Default settings are as follows.

ltem	Condition
BAUD RATE	19200bps
PARITY	NONE
Data length	8 bit (fixed)
Start bit	1 bit (fixed)
Stop bit	1 bit (fixed)

3) Using the TRANSMISSION METHOD menu, set up the proper method for the **CONTROL** port according to your use.

NOTE

Using the COMMUNICATION menu, set up the communication. Remember that an unsuitable setup could cause malfunction of communication.
When either one of the NETWORK BRIDGE settings is selected in the COMMUNICATION TYPE menu, RS-232C commands cannot be received from the **CONTROL** port.

7.3 Communication port

For the NETWORK BRIDGE function, send the data from the computer to the projector with using the Network Bridge Port configured in the Port Settings of web browser. (448)

NOTE • It is set to 9717 by default.

7.4 Transmission method

The transmission method can be selected from the menus, only when the NETWORK BRIDGE is selected for the COMMUNICATION TYPE. (■OPTION menu > SERVICE > COMMUNICATION in the Operating Guide) HALF-DUPLEX ↔ FULL-DUPLEX

7.4.1 HALF-DUPLEX

This method lets the projector make two way communication, but only one direction, either transmitting or receiving data, is allowed at a time. The method does not allow the projector to receive the data from the computer while waiting for response data from an external device. After the projector receives the response data from an external device or the response limit time is past, the projector can receive the data from the computer.

That means that the projector controls transmitting and receiving the data to synchronize the communication.

To use the HALF-DUPLEX method, set up the RESPONSE LIMIT TIME following the instructions below.



Using the RESPONSE LIMIT TIME menu, set the waiting time for response data from an external device. (COPTION menu > SERVICE > COMMUNICATION in the Operating Guide)

 $OFF \leftrightarrow 1s \leftrightarrow 2s \leftrightarrow 3s (\leftrightarrow OFF)$

7.4 Transmission method (continued)

NOTE • With using the HALF-DUPLEX method, the projector can send out 254 byte data at the maximum at a time.

• If it is not required to monitor the response data from an external device and the RESPONSE LIMIT TIME is set to OFF, the projector can receive the data from the computer and send it out to an external device continuously. The OFF is selected as the default setting.

7.4.2 FULL-DUPLEX

This method lets the projector make two way communication, transmitting and receiving data at the same time, without monitoring response data from an external device.

With using this method, the computer and an external device will send the data out of synchronization. If it is required to synchronize them, set the computer to make the synchronization.

NOTE

• When the computer controls the synchronization of receptions and transmissions, the external device may not be controlled properly depending on the status of data processing of the projector.

8. Other Functions

8.1 E-mail Alerts

The projector can automatically send an alert message to the specified e-mail addresses when the projector detects a certain condition requiring maintenance or detected an error.

NOTE • Up to five e-mail addresses can be specified.

• The projector may not be able to send e-mail if the projector suddenly loses power.

• E-mails may not be sent correctly depending on the mail environment you are using.

Alerts available to E-mail alerts are as follows. (*)

Item	Description	
Cover Error	The upper case has not been properly fixed.	
Fan Error	The cooling fan is not operating.	
Light Source Error	The light source does not light, and there is a possibility that interior portion has become heated.	
Temp Error	There is a possibility that the interior portion has become heated.	
Air Flow Error	The internal temperature is rising.	
Cold Error	There is a possibility that the interior portion has become overcooled.	
Filter Error	Filter time over.	
Lens Shift Error	The lens shift does not work correctly.	
Other Error	Errors or Warnings other than the above. If this error is displayed, please contact your dealer.	
Schedule Execution Error	Failed to execute scheduled events.	
Filter Time Alarm	Filter Time has exceeded the specified alarm limit.	
Filter Status Norification	The status to clean the air filter is changed.	
Transition Detector Alarm	Transition Detector Alarm. (SECURITY menu in the Operating Guide)	

* Supported alerts vary depending on the model.

(continued on next page)

NOTE • The timing of receiving Filter Error e-mail is depending on the FILTER MESSAGE setting in the LIGHT & FILTER item of the SETUP menu which determines the period until the filter message is displayed on the projector screen. An e-mail will be sent when the usage time of the filter exceeds the set time limit. No notification e-mail will be sent if the FILTER MESSAGE is set to OFF. (LOP MENU IN THE OPERATING Guide)

• **Filter Time Alarm** is a threshold for e-mail notification of the filter time. When the Filter Time exceeds the limit configured in the Projector Web Control, an e-mail will be sent.

• Filter Status Notification can be enabled for both or either one of Status 1 and 2. These notifications are equivalent to changing the **FILTER** indicator on the projector. Refer to the Operating Guide for details of the **FILTER** indicator.

To use the projector's e-mail alert function, please configure the following items through a web browser.

Mail Settings (150)

1) Select [Mail Settings] on main menu in Projector Web Control.

2) Configure each item in Mail Settings page. Refer to item 3.1.5 Mail Settings (**150**) for further information.

3) Click the [Apply] button to save the settings.

4) Click the **[Send Test Mail]** button to confirm that the e-mail settings are correct.

The following mail will be delivered to the specified addresses.

Subject line: Test Mail < Projector name>

IP Address

MAC Address

Text

: Send Test Mail Date <Te Time <Te

<Testing date> <Testing time> <Projector IP address> <Projector MAC address>

Alert Settings (

1) Select [Alert Settings] on main menu in Projector Web Control.

2) Select and configure each alert item. Refer to item 3.1.6 Alert Settings (**L152**) for further information.

3) Click the [Apply] button to save the settings.

Failure/Warning e-mails are formatted as follows:

Subject line: <Mail Subject> <Projector Name>

Text : <Mail Text>

Date	<failure date="" warning=""></failure>
Time	<failure time="" warning=""></failure>
IP Address	<projector address="" ip=""></projector>
MAC Address	<projector address="" mac=""></projector>

8.2 Projector Management using SNMP

The SNMP (Simple Network Management Protocol) enables to manage the projector information, which is a failure or warning status, from the computer on the network.

NOTE • It is recommended that SNMP functions are executed by a network administrator.

• SNMP management software must be installed on the computer to monitor the projector via SNMP.

Standard MIB (MIB-2)

You can refer to the following items defined in system group of Standard MIB (MIB-2).

Item	Description
sysName	Projector name is set.
sysLocation	The information on where it is located. It has character string set in sysLocation (SNMP) in Projector Web Control - [Network Settings] - [Common Setup].
sysContact	The information on the administrator's contact information. It has character string set in sysContact (SNMP) in Projector Web Control - [Network Settings] - [Common Setup].

Enhanced MIB

You can get configuration information by using Enhanced MIB for projectors. Enhanced MIB for projectors can be downloaded from [Port Settings] page in Projector Web Control.

Trap

When an error or warning occurs in the projector, a notification can be sent to the specified address.

In addition to e-mail alert shown in 8.1 E-mail Alerts (**189**), the following notification can be sent.

Item	Description
Cold Start	 When the projector is supplied with the power, it works as below. If the STANDBY MODE is set to the QUICK START or NORMAL: the projector's power status changes from "OFF" to "Standby state". If the STANDBY MODE is set to the NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING: the projector's power status changes from "Standby state" to "ON (light source is turned on)". (I SETUP menu in the Operating Guide).
Authentication Failure	The SNMP access is detected from the invalid SNMP community.

Setup the following functions through WEB browser, if you want to manage the projector by SNMP.

Port Settings (148)

- 1) Select [Port Settings] on main menu in Projector Web Control.
- 2) Click the [Download MIB File] to download a MIB file.
- 3) Click the **[Enable**] check box to open the SNMP Port. Set the address to send the SNMP trap to when a Failure/Warning occurs.

Security Settings (159)

- 1) Select [Security Settings] on main menu in Projector Web Control.
- 2) Click the [SNMP] and set the community name on the displayed screen.

Alert Settings (

Configure the settings for Trap transmission of Failures/Warnings.

- 1) Select [Alert Settings] on main menu in Projector Web Control.
- 2) Select the Failure/Warning item to be configured.
- 3) Click the **[Enable]** check box to send out the SNMP trap for Failures/Warnings. Clear the **[Enable**] check box when SNMP trap transmission is not required.
- 4) Click the [Apply] button to save the settings.

NOTE • Register the downloaded MIB file to SNMP manager program to be used. • Be sure to execute Network Restart when the settings of **[Port Settings]** or **[Security Settings]** is changed.

8.3 Event Scheduling

The scheduling function enables to setup scheduled events including power on / power off. It enables to be "self-management" projector.

Note the following before setting the schedule.

NOTE • Schedule can also be set in OPTION - SCHEDULE menu of the projector. (

• A maximum of 16 programs of schedule can be set. A maximum of 20 events can be registered in 1 program.

• No events are registered in program 1 - 16 with factory default settings. The program is required to be set in advance when using the schedule function for the first time.

• The priority for scheduled events is as follows 1) specific date 2) weekly

• Up to 10 specific dates are available for scheduled events. Priority is given to those with the lower numbers when more than one event has been scheduled for the same date and time (e.g., 'Specific date No. 1' has priority over 'Specific date No. 2' and so on.

• The power on event has the lowest priority among all the events set at the same time.

- Be sure to set the date and time before enabling scheduled events. (457)
- After the projector is moved, check the date and time set for the projector before configuring the schedules.

• The internal clock's time may not remain accurate. Using SNTP is recommended to maintain accurate time.

• Certain error state in the projector (such as temperature error, light source error) will prevent the projector from appropriate execution of scheduled functions/events.

• Events "**My Image**" and "**Messenger**" will not be executed appropriately and result in "schedule execution error" status when the light source does not light and/or data to be displayed are not stored in the projector at the time when scheduled event is executed.

• Events "Input Source" and "My Image" is not executed if security function is enabled and the projector is locked due to the function.

The procedure to set the schedule in Projector Web Control is described in the following.

Setting the program is necessary to use the schedule function. Various events such as power on/off or switching input source, and the time to execute the events are to be registered in the program. No events are registered in program 1 - 16 with factory default settings. Set the program following the steps below. In the case that the program has already been set, skip to step 6).

1) Select [Schedule Settings] on main menu in Projector Web Control.

	Ð	Projector Web Cor	ntrol		00
	Schedule Settings				
	Schedule Management Salari the charkhos of the schedule to a	anute, and select the program.			
	Program List	Click "Program List" button to	shows	he program.	
	Program Edit	Click "Program Edit" button to	edit th	e program.	
	Program Copy	Click "Program Copy" button t	o copy	the program.	
			Ð	Expand All	lapse All
	Sunday				^
	Program-5		v	(1	Apply
	Monday				^
Bandag	Program-1	05:00 Power		[08]	Apply
	D Tuesday				^
Bit Matchalay Antional State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Antional State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Initial State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Initial State Target I Main Antional State Initial State Initial State Target I M	Program 1	08:00 Power	,	[0N]	Apply
	2 Wednesday				^
Dendry	Program-1	08:00 Power		[0N]	Αρρίγ
	D Thursday				^
B Party	Program-1	08:00 Power		[ON]	Apply
Impart 1 Add Frage (101) Add Frage Impart 2 Imp	Priday				^
Interfage Interfage <t< td=""><td>Program 1</td><td>08:00 Power</td><td>÷</td><td>[0N]</td><td>Apply</td></t<>	Program 1	08:00 Power	÷	[0N]	Apply
Name Add Add Add Impact Add Impact Add Impact Add Impact Add Impact Add Impact Add Impact Add I	Saturday				^
By Specific data bits 1	Program 1	08:00 Power		[0H]	Apply
Partiel Same Ball Partiel Same (S1) Address IF gale Same Same Impact Same I	Specific date No.1				^
Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 2 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 2 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specific data bits 3 Specific data bits 3 Impairs 2 Specif	Program-2 v 1 0 / 1 0 (Meeth/Day)	09:45 Power		[0N]	Apply
Προμού Δια Ποι Νου Που Που Που Το ματία απο λα 3	Specific date No.2				^
By service and huid Antive Target and huid Name (mod) Antive Target	Program 3 v	10.00 Power	,	[ON]	Apply
$ \begin{array}{ $	Specific date No.3				^
□ Specific dias No.4 ∧ (Figure 20) (Fig. C = 2) (Fig.	Program-4 v	11.00 Power		[0N]	Apply
Display Bill Party Display Bill Party Display Display<	Specific date No.4				^
Import 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 Figure 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 To Section 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 To Section 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 To Section 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 To Section 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 To Section 6 min 1 Import 6 min 1 To Section 6 min 1 Import 1 To Section 1 Import 1 To Section 1 Import 1 To Section 1 Import 1	Program-1 w	08:00 Power		[04]	Apply
Πορομητί Π Πορομητί Π Πορομητί Π Πορομητί Π Ανονής Πορομητί Π Νατική διαίο Να Πορομητί Π Νατική διαίο Να Πορομητί Π Νατική δια Πορομητί Π Νατική δια	Specific date No.5				^
Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Standic da la Jacobia Anticia Anticia Standia	Pogram-1 iv	08:00 Power		[04]	Apply
Tangent 1 Tot (C = 20000000) MM Press (01) Annie Standin da la S Annie da la S Annie da la S Annie da la S <	Specific date No.6				^
A startic data lists A startic data lists	Program-1 IV	08:00 Power		[04]	Apply
(Kapper1) □ □ (C ≤ 0) M.H. Pears (Dit) Average □ Specific date Nu.3	Specific date No.7				^
p. str. p. generations	Popuer 1 10	08:00 Power		[08]	Apply
Image: State State All State All State All State Tot (C) = Gamma State All State (Dr) All State D = Specific data 1.3 Image: State (Dr) All State Tot (C) = Specific data 1.3 Image: State (Dr) All State Tot (C) = Specific data 1.3 Image: State (Dr) All State Tot (C) = Specific data 1.3 Image: State Image: State Image: State D = Specific data 1.3 Image: State Image: State Image: State Image: State D = Specific data 1.3 Image: State Image: State Image: State Image: State D = Specific data 1.3 Image: State Image: State Image: State Image: State Image: State D = Specific data 1.3 Image: State Ima	p (m / [1 (k) (Moeth/Day)		•		0
17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 17 10<	Program-1 IN	08:00 Power		[0N]	Apply
Image: State State All France (Dr) All State Tot (C = 2) (and State) All France (Dr) All State State(State) All France (Dr) All State State(State) All France (Dr) All State Tot (C = 2) All France (Dr) All State	1 8 / 1 8 (Moeth/Day)		٠		
T R / C R (annotation)	Program-1	08:00 Power		[08]	Apply
Specific date 86.10 Apply (mppart 1) 0 (1) (101) (1) (101)	1 1 (d) / 1 (d) (Month/Day)		٠		
[T [2] /[T [2] (Meens/Day]	Specific date No.10 Program-1	05.00 Prear		(0)1	Apply
	1 2 / 1 2 (Meeth/Day)		٠		

2) Click the **[Program Edit]** button to display the program edit screen. Select the program you want to edit in dropdown list and click the **[Select]** button.

Þ		Projector Web	Control	C @
Schedule	Settings			
Program E	dit			
	Salaat	_		Back
Program-1	V Select		Event (Description)	
		Power		
	(e.g.)18:05	O Input Source	COMPUTER IN	
		O My Image	[MAGE-OFF	× 1
		O Messenger	[TEXT-OFF	N 1
		C Light Output	[NORMAL	¥ 1
		O Blank	[OFF	¥ 1
		▼ Reg	ister	
#	Time		Event [Parameter]	
1	08:00	Power	[ON]	Delete
2	17:00	Power	[STANDBY]	Delete
				Delete All

3) After setting the time, events and parameters, click the **[Register]** to add the new event.

Click the [Delete] button when you want to delete an event.

Click the **[Delete All]** button when you want to delete all the events in the currently selected program.

- 4) When you want to edit the program with other number continuously, select the program you want to edit in dropdown list and click the **[Select]** button.
- 5) Click the **[Back]** button to go back to schedule management screen after finishing the program setting.

Click the [Program List] button to display the program list screen.

In this screen, the event information registered in each program number can be confirmed.

Þ		Project	or Web Control	00
Schedule	Settings			
Program Lis	e .			
				Back
			Expand All	Collapse All
Program-1				~
	Time		Event (Parameter)	
1	08:00	Power	1 cm 1	
2	17.00	Power	[STANDBY]	
Program-2				~
Program-3				~
Program-4				~
Program-6				~
Program-6				~
Program-7				~
Program-8				~
Program-B				~
Program-10				~
Program-11				~
Program-12				~
Program-13				~
Program-14				~
Program-15				~
Program-16				~

The procedure to assign the program set in the step $1) \sim 5$) to the schedule is described in the following.

- 6) Click the checkbox of the schedule to be executed (e.g. Click the checkbox of "Monday", when it is to be executed on Mondays) in the schedule management screen.
- 7) Select the program to be executed in dropdown list.
 You can confirm the event information registered in each program in the program list on the bottom of the screen.
 When setting the Specific date No.1 ~ 10, enter the date (month/day).
- Click the [Apply] button to save the schedule settings in the projector. Repeat step 6) ~ 8) similarly to set the schedule you want to execute.

The schedule settings are now complete. Finally, confirm the time stored in the projector is correctly set. ■How to copy the program

When you copy the currently selected program to other program, click the **[Program Copy]** button.

-		Project	or Web Control	00
chedule	Settings			
Program Co	ΦY			
				Back
hogram-1	Select			
	Time		Event [Parameter]	
1	08:00	Power	[ON]	
2	17:00	Power	[STANDBY]	
			Program-1	
		•	Copy to	
			Program-2	
				Edit
	Select			
Program-2				
Program-2	Time		Event [Parameter]	
Program-2	Time 09:45	Power	Event [Parameter] [ON]	

Click the **[Copy to]** button after selecting the program to which you want to copy in dropdown list.

The same program as the currently selected one cannot be specified as the program to which you want to copy.

Click the **[Edit]** button to edit the event of copied program after copying the program.

8.4 Command Control via the Network

You can configure and control the projector via the network using RS-232C commands.

Communication Port

The following two ports are assigned for the command control.

TCP #23 (Network Control Port1 (Port: 23)) TCP #9715 (Network Control Port2 (Port: 9715))

NOTE • Command control is available only via the specified port above.

Command Control Settings (48)

Configure the following items from a web browser when command control is used.

Þ	Projector Web Control	0 ()
Port Settings		
Network Control Port1 (Port:23)		
Port Open	2 Enable	
Authentication	Enable	
Network Control Port2 (Port:9715)		
Part Cruz	Ci Fachia	
Authentication	2 Enable	
PJLink Port (Port:4352)		
Port Open	Enable	
Authentication	Enable	
Notification Address		
My Image Port (Port-9716)		
ing integer or (rot. 5710)		
Port Open	Enable	
Messenger Port (Port:9719)		
Port Open	2 Enable	
Authentication	Enable	
SNMP Port		
Port Open	Enable	
Trap Address		
Download MIB File		
Network Bridge Port		
Read Moundaire	P747	
- or manuar	Part of the second s	
Apply To apply changes to port settings: click Apply	then perform Network Restart.	
Network Restart		

Example: If the IP address of the projector is set to **192.168.1.10**:

- 1) Enter "http://192.168.1.10/" into the address bar of the web browser, and select Projector Web Control from the selection window.
- 2) Enter your user name and password, and then click the **[OK]**.
- 3) Click the **[Port Settings]** on the main menu.
- 4) Click the **[Enable]** check box to open **Network Control Port1 (Port: 23)** to use TCP #23. Click the **[Enable]** check box for the **[Authentication]** setting when authentication is required, otherwise clear the check box.
- 5) Click the **[Enable]** check box to open **Network Control Port2 (Port: 9715)** to use TCP #9715. Click the **[Enable]** check box for the **[Authentication]** setting when authentication is required, otherwise clear the check box.

- 6) Click the [Apply] button to save the settings.
 When the authentication setting is enabled, the following settings are required.
 (159)
- 7) Click the [Security Settings] on the main menu.
- 8) Click the **[Network Control]** and enter the desired password. * See NOTE.
- 9) Click the [Apply] button to save the settings.

NOTE • The Password will be the same for **Network Control Port1 (Port: 23)**, **Network Control Port2 (Port: 9715)**, **PJLink Port (Port: 4352)**, **My Image Port** (Port: 9716) and **Messenger Port (Port: 9719)**.

• The new configuration settings are activated after restarting the network connection. When the configuration settings are changed, you must restart the network connection. You can restart the network connection from Network Restart on the main menu. (**LG67**)

Command Format

Command formats differ among the different communication ports.

• TCP #23

You can use the RS-232C commands without any changes. The reply data format is the same as the RS-232C commands. (LRS-232C Communication in the Operating Guide - Technical)

However, the following reply will be sent back in the event of authentication failure when authentication is enabled.

<Reply in the event of an authentication error>

Reply	Error code	
0x1F	0x04	0x00

• TCP #9715

Send Data format

The following formatting is added to the header (0x02), Data length (0x0D), Checksum (1 byte) and Connection ID (1 byte) of the RS-232C commands.

Header	Data lei	ngth	RS-232C command	Check Sum	Connection ID
0x02	0x0E)	13 bytes	1 byte	1 byte
Header Data length RS-232C coi	mmand	$\begin{array}{c} \rightarrow \\ \rightarrow \\ \rightarrow \end{array}$	0x02, Fixed RS-232C commands byte le RS-232C commands that st (13 bytes)	ength (0x0D, art with 0xBE	Fixed) 0xEF
Check Sum		\rightarrow	This is the value to make ze lower 8 bits from the header	ro on the add to the check	dition of the
Connection I	D	\rightarrow	Random value from 0 to 255 to the reply data)	5 (This value	is attached

Reply Data format

The connection ID (the data is same as the connection ID data on the sending data format) is attached to the RS-232C commands reply data.

<ACK reply>

Reply	Connection ID
0x06	1 byte

<NAK reply>

Reply	Connection ID
0x15	1 byte

<Error reply>

Reply	Error code	Connection ID
0x1C	2 bytes	1 byte

<Data reply>

Reply	Data	Connection ID
0x1D	2 bytes	1 byte

<Projector busy reply>

Reply	Status code	Connection ID
0x1F	2 bytes	1 byte

<Authentication error reply>

Reply	Authentication Error code		Connection ID
0x1F	0x04	0x00	1 byte

Automatic Connection Break

The TCP connection will be automatically disconnected after there is no communication for 30 seconds after being established.

Authentication

The projector does not accept commands without authentication success when authentication is enabled. The projector uses a challenge response type authentication with an MD5 (Message Digest 5) algorithm.

When the projector is using a LAN, a random 8 bytes will be returned if authentication is enabled. Bind this received 8 bytes and the Password and digest this data with the MD5 algorithm and add this in front of the commands to send.

The following is a sample if the Password is set to "password" and the random 8 bytes are "a572f60c".

- 1) Connect the projector.
- 2) Receive the random 8 bytes "a572f60c" from the projector.
- 3) Bind the random 8 bytes "a572f60c" and the Password "password" and it becomes "a572f60cpassword".
- 4) Digest this bind "a572f60cpassword" with MD5 algorithm. It will be "e3d97429adffa11bce1f7275813d4bde".
- 5) Add this "e3d97429adffa11bce1f7275813d4bde" in front of the commands and send the data.

Send "e3d97429adffa11bce1f7275813d4bde"+command.

6) When the sending data is correct, the command will be performed and the reply data will be returned. Otherwise, an authentication error will be returned.

NOTE • As for the transmission of the second or subsequent commands, the authentication data can be omitted when the same connection.

8.5 Crestron Connected®

Crestron Connected[®] is a multi-user resource management program provided by Crestron Electronics, Inc. It is an application for managing and controlling the projector and other AV devices collectively.

For the details of Crestron Connected[®], refer to the Crestron[®] website.

URL: http://www.crestron.com

The following communication interfaces can be used to manage the entire facility.

1) Crestron Fusion RV[®] / Crestron RoomView[®] Express / Crestron RoomView[®] Server Edition Fusion RV[®], RoomView[®] Express and RoomView[®] Server Edition are software provided by Crestron Electronics, Inc. They are used for managing all the AV devices, and are also able to communicate with the help desk as well as send out alert messages.

For the details of the software, refer to the following website.

URL: http://www.crestron.com/getroomview

2) Crestron e-Control®

Crestron e-Control[®] is a system controller that can be operated via a web browser. ($\square 68$)

9. Troubleshooting

Phenomenon: Cannot communicate with the projector. (Wired network)

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is the projector turned on?	Turn on the projector.
Is the network device such as a router, etc. turned on?	Turn on the network device.
Is STANDBY MODE set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING?	The network function is not available when STANDBY MODE is set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING. If you want to use the network function in the standby mode, set to QUICK START or NORMAL.
Is LAN cable connected?	Connect the LAN cable.
Is MAC address displayed correctly in the NETWORK INFORMATION - WIRED INFORMATION menu?	Contact your dealer when MAC address on the label put on the projector does not match MAC address displayed in the NETWORK INFORMATION - WIRED INFORMATION menu.
Are the network settings such as IP address set correctly?	Check the network settings in the NETWORK INFORMATION - WIRED INFORMATION menu. Consult with your network administrator for details.
Is firewall or packet filtering set in a router, etc.?	Consult with your network administrator.
Is the same network address set for wireless LAN and wired LAN of the projector?	The same network address cannot be used for wireless LAN and wired LAN. Set different network address for wireless LAN and wired LAN.
Is the wired network adapter of the computer enabled?	Refer to the user's manual of the computer and enable the wired network adapter.

Phenomenon: Cannot communicate with the projector. (Wireless network)

1. Common

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is the projector turned on?	Turn on the projector.
Is the network device such as an access point, etc. turned on?	Turn on the network device.
Is STANDBY MODE set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING?	The network function is not available when STANDBY MODE is set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING. If you want to use the network function in the standby mode, set to QUICK START or NORMAL.
Are the network settings such as IP address set correctly?	Check the network settings in the NETWORK INFORMATION - WIRELESS INFORMATION menu. Consult with your network administrator for details.
Is the USB wireless adapter (optional parts : USB-WL-5G) inserted into WIRELESS port of the projector?	Insert the USB wireless adapter.
Is an optional USB wireless adapter used?	The USB wireless adapter available to this projector is optional USB-WL-5G only.
Is LED of the USB wireless adapter blinking?	When LED of the USB wireless adapter does not blink in over 1 minute after inserting, pull out and insert the USB wireless adapter again. If the problem persists, the USB wireless adapter may be broken. Contact your dealer.

Phenomenon: Cannot communicate with the projector. (Wireless network) (continued)

1. Common (continued)

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is an encryption method which is not supported by the projector used?	The followings are encryption methods supported by the projector: •WPA2-PSK(AES) •WPA-PSK(TKIP) •WPA-PSK(AES) •WPA-PSK(TKIP) •WEP128bit (Available only in INFRASTRUCTURE mode) •WEP64bit (Available only in INFRASTRUCTURE mode) This projector cannot be connected to the wireless network using the encryption methods other than the above.
Does the radio frequency match between the device and the projector?	Confirm the available frequency of the device. Change the projector setting to available frequency. It may be better by changing the channel setting.
Is the wireless network adapter of the computer enabled?	Refer to the user's manual of the computer and enable the wireless network adapter.
Is the DHCP setting of the computer disabled?	Enable the DHCP setting of the computer. Refer to the user's manual of the computer or wireless LAN device for the setting procedure of network and wireless connection of the computer.

Phenomenon: Cannot communicate with the projector. (Wireless network) (continued)

1. Common (continued)

Item to be checked	Solutions
Does the IP address overlap with that of the other devices?	When the IP address overlaps, turn off your Wi-Fi [®] device and turn on again.
Is WIRELESS NETWORK set to OFF?	Set WIRELESS NETWORK to ON.
Is the wireless adapter connected to the projector?	Insert the wireless adapter to the WIRELESS port of the projector.

2. SIMPLE ACCESS POINT

Item to be checked	Solutions
Are over 10 devices connected to the projector?	 Confirm the number of the devices connected to the projector. Up to 10 devices can be connected to the projector in Simple Access Point mode. When the projector is connected to the maximum numbers of devices, connect after disconnecting the device currently connected.

Phenomenon: Cannot communicate with the projector. (Wireless network) (continued)

3. INFRASTRUCTURE

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is firewall or packet filtering set in an access point, etc.?	Consult with your network administrator.
Is the wireless network to connect encrypted?	Set the encryption settings of the projector again and reconnect.
Is signal strength of wireless network displayed in the SSID SCAN LIST menu weak?	 Put the projector close to the wireless device. When the projector is near the steel door, the radio wave may not reach to the wireless device. In that case, keep the projector away from the door. Consult with your network administrator because there may be an interfering wireless device.
Is the same network address set for wireless LAN and wired LAN of the projector?	The same network address cannot be used for wireless LAN and wired LAN. Set different network address for wireless LAN and wired LAN.

Phenomenon: Cannot use wireless LAN and wired LAN at the same time.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is the same network address set for wireless LAN and wired LAN of the projector?	The same network address cannot be used for wireless LAN and wired LAN. Set different network address for wireless LAN and wired LAN.
Are you trying to access to different network via a router?	Either wired LAN or wireless LAN can access to different network. Set default gateway of either wired LAN or wireless LAN to 0.0.0.0.
Phenomenon: Web(Projector Web Control) is not displayed correctly.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is the correct URL entered in Web browser?	Enter the IP address of the projector in Web browser.
Is JavaScript [®] enabled?	Enable JavaScript [®] . How to set is different depending on the Web browser. Refer to Help of Web browser, etc. for details.
Is recommended Web browser used?	Recommended Web browsers are Internet Explorer [®] 11 and Microsoft [®] Edge. Projector Web Control may not displayed correctly except in recommended browser.
Is the cache of the screen displayed earlier remaining?	Clear the cache. How to set is different depending on the Web browser. Refer to Help of Web browser, etc. for details.
Is Cookie in your browser disabled?	When Cookie is disabled, the mobile screen cannot be displayed. Enable Cookie setting of your browser.

Phenomenon: Crestron e-Control® is not displayed.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Has Adobe® Flash® Player been installed?	Adobe [®] Flash [®] Player is required to display Crestron e-Control [®] . Install Adobe [®] Flash [®] Player.
Is Web browser that does not support Adobe® Flash® Player used?	Use a Web browser that supports Adobe [®] Flash [®] Player.
Are Crestron e-Control [®] settings on Network Settings - Other Setup screen of the Projector Web Control disabled?	Enable Crestron e-Control [®] settings on Network Settings - Other Setup screen of the Projector Web Control.
Is Crestron in Projector Web Control - Network Settings - Common Setup set to OFF?	Set Crestron in Projector Web Control - Network Settings - Common Setup to ON.

Phenomenon: Cannot send an e-mail correctly.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Are e-mail settings correct?	Check the settings on the Mail Settings screen of the Projector Web Control.
Are the settings of Sender e-mail Address correct?	Set valid e-mail address.
Is a test e-mail sent correctly?	Check if a test e-mail is sent correctly by pressing the [Send Test Mail] button on the Mail Settings screen of the Projector Web Control.
Is only e-mail regarding the specific Error/Warning not sent correctly?	Check if the specific Error/Warning is set to be sent on the Mail Settings screen of the Projector Web Control.

Phenomenon: An e-mail does not reach only to the specific address.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is e-mail address set correctly?	Check the settings on the Mail Settings screen of the Projector Web Control.
Is filtering or forwarding set for the e-mail address in the mail server?	Consult with your network administrator.

Phenomenon: The schedule is not executed correctly.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is the projector turned on?	Turn on the projector.
Is STANDBY MODE set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING?	The schedule function is not available when STANDBY MODE is set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING. If you want to use the schedule function in the standby mode, set to QUICK START or NORMAL.
Is the time set correctly?	Check the settings of Date and Time.
Is the image data to be displayed in the schedule function registered? (When the event of My Image is set.)	Register the image data to be displayed with the projector by using exclusive application software.
Is the message data to be displayed in the schedule function registered? (When the event of Messenger is set.)	Register the message data to be displayed with the projector by using exclusive application software.
Is the light source of the projector lighting?	The event of My Image, Messenger and Blank are not executed when the light source is not lighting. Set the program of the schedule function so that the event of My Image, Messenger and Blank can be executed when the light source is lighting.
Is the program to be executed set correctly?	Check the settings of Schedule Settings of the Projector Web Control.
Are there any events set at the same time?	Some events cannot be executed at the same time. Set them to be executed at the different time or change the order.

* The schedule function may not operate correctly depending on the status of the projector.

Phenomenon: The time settings are not correct.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is battery set?	Set the battery. The battery is considered to be exhausted if the time is off soon after setting date and time. In that case, replace the battery.
Is the date and time set correctly?	Check the settings of Date/Time Settings menu of the Projector Web Control or DATE AND TIME menu of the projector.
Is the projector connected to the network correctly when getting the time via the network?	Connect to the network.
Is SNTP server set correctly when getting the time via the network?	Check the settings of SNTP server. Consult with your network administrator regarding the settings of SNTP server.
Is the time difference set correctly when getting the time via the network?	When getting the time via the network, the correct time is not displayed if the time difference is not set. Set the time difference.

Phenomenon: Cannot control the external device by using Network Bridge.

Item to be checked	Solutions
Is Network Bridge settings enabled?	Check the settings in OPTION - SERVICE - COMMUNICATION - COMMUNICATION TYPE menu.
Is STANDBY MODE set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING?	The Network Bridge is not available when STANDBY MODE is set to NETWORK(WOL) or SAVING. Set STANDBY MODE to QUICK START or NORMAL, and set NETWORK BRIDGE (WIRELESS/WIRED) in the COMMUNICATION TYPE menu.
Are the serial settings set correctly?	Check the serial settings of the projector and the external device.

10. Warranty and after-sales service

If an abnormal operation (such as smoke, strange odor or excessive sound) should occur, stop using the projector immediately.

If this does not resolve the problem, please consult your dealer or service company. They tell you what warranty condition is applied.

Check our website where you may find the latest information for this product.

Trademark acknowledgment

- Microsoft[®] and Internet Explorer[®], Windows[®] are registered trademark of Microsoft Corporation in the U.S. and/or other countries.
- Adobe® and Flash® are registered trademarks of Adobe Systems Incorporated.
- Oracle and Java are registered trademarks of Oracle and/or its affiliates.
- HDMI[™], the HDMI logo and High-Definition Multimedia Interface are trademarks or registered trademarks of HDMI Licensing LLC in the United States and other countries.
- Crestron[®], Crestron e-Control[®], e-Control[®], Crestron Connected[®], Fusion RV[®], Crestron RoomView[®] and RoomView[®] are trademarks or registered trademarks of Crestron Electronics, Inc. in the United States and other countries.
- Trademark PJLink is a trademark applied for trademark rights in Japan, the United States of America and other countries and areas.



- Android[™] is a trademark of Google LLC.
- HDBaseT[™] and the HDBaseT Alliance logo are trademarks of the HDBaseT Alliance.
- Wi-Fi® is registered trademarks of Wi-Fi Alliance®.
- Extron® is registered trademark of RGB Systems, Incorporated.
- DisplayPort[™] is trademarks owned by the Video Electronics Standards Association (VESA[®]) in the United States and other countries.

Other names may be trademarks of their respective owners.